THE EFFECT OF DFM (RE-3, RE-3 PLUS AND P3) ON THE GROWTH PERFORMANCE, CARCASS CHARACTERISTICS, MICROBIOLOGICAL

AND HAEMATO-BIOCHEMICAL

INDICES OF BROILER CHICKENS.

BY

GYAN ADJEI BOAMPONG KWASI (BSc. AGRICULTURE)

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF ANIMAL SCIENCE, FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE, KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY, KUMASI, IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE (ANIMAL NUTRITION) FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE AND NATURAL RESOURCES

DECLARATION

I, Gyan Adjei Boampong Kwasi, hereby declare that the work presented in this thesis is the result of my own effort and no such previous application for a degree in this University or elsewhere has the same work been presented.

All sources of information have been duly acknowledged by reference to authors.



DEDICATION

This accomplishment is dedicated to my Uncle, Nana Apenteng Fosu Gyeabour II, Hansuahene and Banmuhene of Techiman Traditional Council.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

My earnest and enormous gratitude goes to the Lord Almighty Jehovah for His unconditional grace and favour. I wish to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Professor Armstrong Donkoh of the Department of Animal Science, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, who helped me in the planning, guided and read through the script and made useful suggestions and valuable criticisms.

I would also like to thank Dr. John Baah (Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada Research Centre in Lethbridge, Canada) and Dr. Kwame Oppong-Anane (CEO of Oporhu Consultancy Ltd.) for their enormous support with the acquisition of the Direct-fed microbials (DFM) used in these experiments. To the staff of Basic Environmental Systems and Technology (BEST) Inc., Alberta, Canada, especially Mr. J. G. Watson (CEO), I say thank you very much for providing the DFM and financial resources for this experiment.

I wish to express my heart-felt appreciation to my uncle, Nana Apenteng Fosu Gyeabour II for his unconditional love, unfailing patience, encouragement, understanding and support throughout the study, for without him, the completion of this study may not have become a reality.

I am also grateful to my mother, Mrs. Mary Tiwaa, for her prayers, encouragement and support which stirred me on.

I also acknowledge the staff and workers of Department of Animal Science of KNUST, especially Alhaji Adama, Kofi Nti and Francis Sakobeh for their support and time to help ensure the successful completion of the work.

Finally, my profound gratitude and thanks go to Mr. Isaac Affrim, a student of the Department of Animal Science for his help, support, time and willingness to lend a helping hand when needed.

ABSTRACT

Two studies were conducted to determine the effect of DFM products (RE3, RE3+ and P3) on the growth performance, carcass characteristics, microbiological and haematobiochemical indices of broiler chickens. Three hundred (300) unsexed day old Cobb commercial strain of broilers each were used for the two studies (experiment 1 with DFM in feed and experiment 2 with DFM in water). At 28 days of age, two hundred and forty birds each were randomly selected and divided into four groups, each group constituting a treatment with four replicates per treatment in a completely randomised design.

Basic diets were formulated for all the 4 experimental groups with treatment 1 devoid of the DFM supplement and three other diets containing DFM in feed or DFM in water each incorporated at levels of 1.5 ml in a kg feed and in a litre of water. The experimental diets and water were provided to the broiler chickens *ad-libitum* throughout the experiments. The control groups were given coccidiostat (Narcox-plus), each in experiment 1(DFM in feed) and in experiment 2 (DFM in water) while the probiotic groups were not given any medication.

Results of the first experiment indicated no significant (P>0.05) differences in feed intake, weight gain, feed conversion ratio and mortality. Haematological parameters were not significantly (P > 0.05) enhanced with the probiotics. However, significant (P < 0.05) differences existed in serum total protein, globulin and albumin levels among the treatment groups. Faecal enterococci were significantly (P < 0.05) lower in the probiotic administered groups than the control groups.

The results of experiment 2 showed that DFM administration in water produced significant (P < 0.05) effects on weight gain and feed conversion ratio of the broilers. Haematological parameters were not significantly (P > 0.05) influenced by DFM supplementation. However, significant (P<0.05) reduction in Low Density Lipoprotein (LDL) was recorded for broilers supplemented with the DFM. Faecal enterococci and salmonella were significantly (P < 0.05) lower in the probiotic supplemented groups than the control groups.

Based on the results of the study, both DFM in feed and in water for broiler chickens had beneficial effect on the health status, growth performance and even confer economic benefits.

Key Words: Broilers, DFM, Haematology, Microbiology, Performance.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	iv
ABSTRACT	v
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xi
CHAPTER ONE	I
1.0 INTRODUCTION.	1
2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW	5
2.1. FEED ADDITIVES	5
2.1.1. Benefits of Feed Additives	5
2.1.2. Types of Feed Additives	6
2.2. Antibiotics	8
2.2.1 Benefits of Antibiotic Use in Animal Feed.	10
2.2.2. Risks of Antibiotics in Animal Feed	11
2.2.3. Development of Resistance.	12
2.2.4. Mechanisms of Resistance	14
2.3. Alternatives to Antibiotic Use	15
2.3.1 Direct-fed Microbials (DFM) (Probiotics)	15
2.3.2 The Development of Direct-fed Microbial	16
2.3.3. Efficacy of Probiotics	17
2.3.4. Most Used Probiotic Genera	18
2.3.5 Undefined Microbial Preparations Used as Probiotics: Competitive E	Exclusion 21
2.3.6 Factors Affecting Probiotic Performance.	23
2.3.6.1 Method of production	25
2.3.6.2 Method of administration	25
2.3.6.3 Viability of the preparation	26
2.3.6.5 Condition of Gut microflora	27
2.3.7 Microorganisms Used in DFM	27
2.3.7.0 RE3 TM as a DFM Product	
2.3.7.1 Bacterial Direct-fed Microbial	

2.3.7.2. Fungal/ Yeast Direct-fed Microbial	31
2.4.1. Mechanism of Action of Probiotics	32
2.4.1.1. Creating a Gut Microecology Favourable to Beneficial Microorganisms	34
2.4.1.2. Elimination of Available Receptor Sites	36
2.4.1.3. Production and Secretion of Antimicrobial Metabolites	40
2.4.1.4. Competition for Essential Nutrients	41
2.4.1.5 Performance of Poultry Given Probiotics, Prebiotics and Synbiotics	44
2.5.1 Effects of DFM on the Gastrointestinal Microflora	53
2.5.2 Effects of DFM on Nutrient Synthesis and Digestibility	53
2.5.3 Effects of DFM on Growth Performance	54
2.5.4 Effects of DFM on the Immune System	55
CHAPTER THREE	59
3.0 MATERIALS AND METHODS	59
3.1 Location and Duration of the Project	59
3.2 Experimental animals and design of experiment	59
3.2.1. Chemical Analysis:	63
3.3. Parameters Measured	63
3.3.1. Feed Intake, Weight Gain, Feed Conversion Ratio and Live Weight	63
3.4. Blood Collection and Assays	64
3.5.1. Microbiological Faecal Analysis	64
3.5.1.1 E. coli (Thermotolerant Coliforms)	65
3.5.1.2 Faecal Enterococci	65
3.5.1.3 Salmonella	65
3.6. Carcass Analysis	66
3.7. Economics of Production	66
3.8. Statistical Analysis:	66
CHAPTER FOUR	67
4.0 RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS	67
4.1. EXPERIMENT ONE: DFM (RE3, RE3+ and P3) in Feed for Broiler Chickens	5.67
4.1.2. Effect of Probiotic on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broile	er
Chickens	67
4.1.3. Feed Intake	67

4.1.4. Body Weight, Weight Gain and Feed Conversion Ratio	67
4.1.5. Percentage Mortality	68
4.1.6. Carcass Characteristics and Organ Weights of Broiler Chickens	69
4.1.7. Effect of Probiotic on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chicken	s.70
4.1.8. Effect of Probiotic on the Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens	72
4.1.9. Feed Cost and Economy of Gain	73
4.2. EXPERIMENT TWO: DFM (RE3, RE3+ and P3) in water for Broiler chicker	ns. 74
4.2.1. Effect of Probiotic on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of	74 74
4.2.2. Feed Intake	74
4.2.3. Body Weight, Weight Gain and Feed Conversion Ratio	74
4.2.4. Percentage Mortality	75
4.2.5. Carcass Characteristics and Organ Weight of Broiler Chickens	76
4.2.6. Probiotic Effect on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chickens	78
4.2.7. Effect of Probiotic on the Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens	79
4.2.8. Feed Cost and Economy of Gain	81
CHAPTER FIVE	82
5.0. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	82
5.1. CONCLUSION	82
5.2. RECOMMENDATIONS	82
REFERENCES	83
APPENDICES	.109
The state	
S BAN	
SANE NO	

SANE

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Possible pathways for the spread of enteric bacteria, including resistance strains, with the gastrointestinal tract as the main reservoir, between animals and humans (adapted from Witte, 1997)......12



LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Non-nutritive feed additives commonly used in poultry feed formulations9
Table 2. Factors that Limit the Effectiveness of Probiotics in Poultry
Table 3: FDA and AAFCO Approved Microorganisms for use in DFM products29
Table 4: Composition of RE3 TM
Table 5. Desirable Characteristic and Functions of Probiotics Applied to Poultry and
Livestock
Table 6: Normal Blood Values for the Chicken (Gallus gallus domesticus) 57
Table 7: Chemical Composition of Experimental Broiler Diets (DFM) 61
Table 8: Chemical Composition of the Experimental Broiler Diets (DFM) 62
Table 9. Effect of DFM on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler
Chickens
Table 10. Effect of DFM on Haemato-Biochemical parameters of broiler chickens71
Table 11. Effect of DFM on Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chicken 72
Table12: Effect of DFM on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler
Chickens
Table 13. Effect of DFM on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chickens.78
Table 14. Effect of DFM on Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens 80
W J SANE NO

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

DESCRIPTION

AAFCO	Association of American Feed Control Officials
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
AOAC	Association of Official Analytical Chemists
AOS	Agaro-oligosaccharides
CDC	Center for Disease Control
СР	Crude Protein
CRD	Completely Randomised Design
DFM	Direct-fed Microbials
DM	Dry Matter
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority
FCE	Feed Conversion Efficiency
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FOS	Fructo- oligosaccharides
Gh¢	Ghana Cedis
GOS	Galacto-oligosaccharides
НВ	Haemoglobin
нст	Haematocrit
HDL	High Density Lipoprotein
KNUST	Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and
E S	Technology
LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein
МСН	Mean Cell Haemoglobin
MCHC SAN	Mean Cell Haemoglobin Concentration
MCV	Mean Cell Volume
ME	Metabolisable Energy
MOS	Mannan-oligosaccharides
MPV	Mean Platelet Volume
NFE	Nitrogen Free Extract
NRC	National Research Council
РСТ	Procalcitonin
PCV	Packed Cell Volume

RBC	Red Blood Cell
SED	Standard Error of Difference
TVC	Total Viable Count
WBC	White Blood Cell
WHO	World Health Organization
XOS	Xylo-oligosaccharides



CHAPTER ONE

1.0 INTRODUCTION

The increase in productivity of the poultry industry has been accompanied by various impacts, including emergence of a large variety of pathogens and bacterial resistance. These impacts are in part due to the indiscriminate use of chemotherapeutic agents as a result of management practices in rearing cycles (Kabir, 2009). Contemporary biosecurity threats arising from the increasing resistance of pathogens to antibiotics and the accumulation of antibiotic residues in animal products and the environment (Barton, 2000; Van den Bogaard and Stobberingh, 2000; McDermott *et al.*, 2002; Snel *et al.*, 2002) elicit a call for a worldwide antibiotic growth promoter (AGP) ban. As a result, in the post-AGP era, it is extremely important for the highly intensive broiler production sector of the poultry industry to achieve performance optimization and minimization of economic losses while ensuring the safety of broiler meat via the control and elimination of food-borne pathogens.

It is becoming increasingly evident that to achieve the aims above and to significantly reduce the use of antibiotics, a combination of intervention strategies such as genetic selection of resistant animals, sanitation practices, elimination of pathogens from feed and water, vaccinations, and applications of suitable feed and water additives (Doyle and Erickson, 2006; Willis *et al.*, 2007) are required to promote intestinal health and product safety in broilers. Body weight gain, feed conversion and reduced mortality are characteristics of performance that ultimately dictate whether managerial and company practices will be altered for acceptance of a new way of managing poultry (Edens *et al.*, 1997b). One approach that is receiving attention is the use of probiotics.

Probiotics are live microbial dietary supplements that could possibly benefit the host by improving its intestinal microbial balance (Fuller, 1989; FAO/WHO, 2002).

In this context, the ability of probiotics to restore and maintain the digestive balance, which provides protection against pathogens or the effects of stress, offers great potential for broiler production.

Considerable attention has been paid to the potential of probiotics as a suitable alternative to antibiotics (Ghadban, 2002; Patterson and Burkholder, 2003). More recently, beneficial effects of probiotics on broiler i) performance (Jernigan et al., 1985; Jin et al., 1997; Zulkifli et al., 2000; Kabir et al., 2004; Kralik et al., 2004; Gil De Los Santos et al., 2005; Sun et al., 2005; Mountzouris et al., 2007; Willis et al .,2007; Rasteiro et al., 2007; Vicente et al., 2007; Apata, 2008); ii) nutrient digestibility (Apata, 2008; Li et al., 2008); iii) modulation of intestinal microflora (Koenen et al., 2004; Mountzouris et al., 2007; Teo and Tan, 2007; Yu et al., 2008); iv) pathogen inhibition (Rada et al., 1995; Jin et al., 1998; Line et al., 1998; Pascual et al., 1999; Kabir et al., 2005; Dalloul et al., 2005; Yaman et al., 2006; Higgins et al., 2008; Vicente et al., 2008; Mountzouris et al., 2007); v) immunomodulation and gut mucosal immunity (Jin et al., 1997; Salminen et al., 1998; McCracken and Gaskin, 1999; Matsuzaki et al., 2000; Zulkifli et al., 2000; Dalloul et al., 2003; Kabir et al., 2004; Koenen et al., 2004; Haghighi et al., 2005,2006; Khaksefidi and Ghoorchi 2006; Mathivanan and Kalaiarasi, 2007; Nayebpor et al., 2007; Apata et al., 2008; Farnell et al., 2006; Chichlowski et al., 2007; Teo and Tan, 2007; Gupta and Garg, 2009) and vi) ammonia gas emission in broiler house (Holland et al., 2002; Bansal et al., 2011) have been reported. Ammonia is considered the most harmful gas in broiler chicken housing as it irritates respiratory airways and predisposes chickens to respiratory infections, causes keratoconjunctivitis and reduces bacterial clearance from lungs. The cost of probiotics is competitive with the use of antibiotic growth promoters making them just as attractive as the growth promoters (Fuller, 1989; Rolf, 2000; Sun, 2005).

However, probiotic beneficial effects have more often been demonstrated in model animals than by direct clinical evidences and depend largely on several factors such as microbial species composition (e.g., single or multi-strain) and viability, administration level, application method, frequency of application, overall diet, bird age, overall farm hygiene, and environmental stress factors (Rehman *et al.*, 2007). Dose, timing and duration of the administration of probiotics may be a factor affecting efficacy: in acute infectious diarrhoea, higher dose of probiotic given for short period of time seems to be more effective than lower doses (Sazawal *et al.*, 2006). Dose of at least five billion colony forming units per day for at least 5 days is recommended (Gupta and Garg, 2009). This minimum dose takes into account the survival capacity of the ingested probiotics in the gastrointestinal tract, where they are in competition with the resident bacteria (Oelschlaeger, 2010).

The microecology of the intestinal tract is the determining factor in the viability of specific microorganisms. The production of lactic acid and hydrogen peroxide in addition to antibacterial substances such as bacteriocins, reuterin, nisin, or lactococcins all of which are known to have inhibitory effects on enterobacteriacea genera such as *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp., and other bacteria such as *Staphylococci* spp., *Clostridium* spp., *Listeria* spp. both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Maynell, 1963; Sarra *et al.*, 1992). In newly hatched chicks in commercial hatcheries, the volatile fatty acid concentration and pH are not sufficient to chemically suppress pathogens (Barnes *et al.*, 1979, 1980a, b), and therefore, supplementation of probiotic microorganisms is critical to achieve the best results in poultry (Casas *et al.*, 1993, 1998; Edens *et al.*,

1997a). Furthermore, some products must be provided constantly for the best results, and other products can be provided as a bolus at the time of placement for excellent but possibly transitory effects in the exclusion of certain pathogens.

The objective of this study was to evaluate the growth performance, microbiology, serum biochemistry and haematological indices of broiler birds supplemented with probiotics either through the feed or water.



CHAPTER TWO

2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. FEED ADDITIVES

Poultry feed formulations contain an array of substances known as "feed additives". These are non-nutritive in nature. Lewis (2002) defined feed additives as compounds that are added directly to a feed to improve flavour, odour and appearance, to preserve or extend its useful life and to enhance its natural properties. A feed additive was also defined by Hutjens (1991) as a group of feed ingredients that can cause a desired animal response in a non-nutrient role such as pH shift, growth, or metabolic modifier. To stimulate growth rate, feed conversion and health, an anti-microbial growth promoter or a natural additive can be added. Feed additives include enzymes, antibiotics, coccidiostats, antioxidants, pigments, antifungals, prebiotics, organic acids, botanicals, probiotics, etc. (Table 1).

2.1.1. Benefits of Feed Additives

Feed additives, like enzymes, and organic acids, can be used to enhance the nutrient availability of feed (Wenk, 2000). Some feed additives such as organic acids are also added to the diet of animals to modify its acidity so as to preserve and also enhance the utilization of the feed (Papatsiros *et al.*, 2012).

Other benefits of feed additives according to Pandey and Upadhyay (2012) include reduction in feed wastage through binding of powdered feed; improve acceptability of feed by enhancing texture, improving sweetness, improving odour, etc.; reducing toxicity by binding some of the toxins in feed and encouraging consumer acceptability of meat through colour modification.

2.1.2. Types of Feed Additives

Though several systems of categorization of feed additives exist, the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA, 2003), classified feed additives used in animal production into 5 distinct groups. These groups are:

- i. Nutrient Additives- These are additives that are added to the diets of animals to supply some specific nutrients which may not be present or may not be in the required amounts. Nutrient additives may consist mainly of vitamin and trace mineral supplements which may be given to animals because they may not have access to their natural habitats where these nutrients may be in abundance. Furthermore, some essential amino acids may be supplied as additives in the diets of farm animals.
- ii. Sensory Additives- These are additives that stimulate the animals' appetite and therefore improve the voluntary feed intake of the farm animals. Most of these additives improve the flavour of the feed or may take away some odours that reduce feed acceptance. Examples of sensory additives include sweeteners, and colouring and flavouring agents.
- iii. Coccidiostats and Histomonostats- These are anti-protozoal agents that act on coccidia (parasites).
- iv. Zootechnical Additives- The function of zootechnical additives is not to provide the animal with nutrients but rather to enhance the efficient use of the nutrients supplied in the diet. Most zootechnical feed additives such as enzymes may improve efficiency by degrading complex feed nutrients into forms which are readily absorbable or by stimulating the immune system of animals e.g. phytobiotics/phytogenics or by a combination of both mechanisms (probiotics). Aside their effects on the animal, some additives

in this group such as probiotics may also help reduce the harmful effects of environmental pollution that animal production may pose.

v. Technological Additives- This group of feed additives helps in the handling of feed. Technological feed additives used in animal production include acidifiers, preservatives, binders, anti-caking agents, coagulants, anti-oxidants and acidity regulators.

Kamra and Pathak (1996) earlier classified feed additives into the following groups:

- i. Chemical compounds like arsenicals and copper sulphate
- ii. Tranquilizers
- iii. Surfactants
- iv. Antioxidants
- v. Antibiotics

vi. Hormones (natural, synthetic and hormone-like substances)

- vii. Probiotics
- viii. Miscellaneous substances like colouring and flavouring agents, etc.

A simple system of classifying feed additives according to Banerjee (1988) is where feed additives are grouped based on whether they supply animals with nutrients or not. Thus, this system groups feed additives used in animal production into nutritive and non-nutritive feed additives. Nutritive feed additives as the name implies are additives that supplies the animal with nutrients whilst non-nutritive feed additives consist of all other additives that do not supply the animal with nutrients but are required for the smooth growth of the animal. Several non-nutritive feed additives have come under serious scrutiny and according to Stephany (2010) and Vondruskova *et al.* (2010), this has led to the ban on some of them, notably, antibiotics. Thus, the need arises to find suitable alternatives which are not harmful to the health of man and animals.

2.2. Antibiotics

Antibiotics are natural or synthetic compounds that are able to inhibit the growth of micro-organisms. Kellems and Church (2002) defined antibiotics as compounds produced by micro-organisms which have properties of inhibiting the growth or metabolism of other micro-organisms. According to Dibner and Richards (2005), antibiotics have been used in animal feed for over 50 years since its discovery not only as an anti-microbial agent, but also as a growth promoting agent and improvement in performance. Early indications of a beneficial effect on production efficiency in poultry were reported by Hutjens (1991).

Tetracyclines, penicillin, streptomycin and bactrican were the common additives in feed for livestock and poultry. Currently, chlortetracycline, procaine penicillin, oxytetracycline, tylosin, bacitracin, neomycin sulfate, streptomycin, erythromycin, linomycin, oleandomycin, virginamycin, and bambermycins antibiotics are used in livestock and poultry feed. In addition to these antibiotics, which are of microbial origin, there are other chemically synthesized antimicrobial agents that are also sometimes used in animal feeds. These include three major classes of compounds: arsenical, nito-furan, and sulfa compounds. Arsenical compounds include arsanilic acid, 3-nitro-4-hydroxy phenylarsonic acid, and sodium arsanilate; nitro-furan compounds include furazolidone and nitro-furazone; sulfamethazine, sulfathiazole, and sulfaquinoxaline. Other chemicals are also used as antiprotozoal agents to prevent coccidiosis and histomaniasis in chickens and turkeys. Antibiotics are used regularly

in animal feed at a rate of 2 to 50 grams per ton for improved performance in the animals.

Additive	Examples	Functions
Enzyme	Xylanases, ß-glucanases, phytase	To overcome the anti-nutritional effects of arabinoxylans (in wheat and triticale), ß- glucans (in barley) or phytate (in all plant feedstuffs);
Antibiotics	Avilamycin, virginiamycin, zinc bacitracin, avoparcin, tylosin, spiramycin	To improve the overall nutrient availability and feed value To control gram-positive, harmful bacterial species in the gut; To improve production efficiency; as a prophylactic measure against
	N.V.	necrotic enteritis
Coccidiostats	Monensin, salinomycin, narasin	To prevent and control the clinical symptoms of coccidiosis
Pigments	Xanthophyll (natural and synthetic)	To increase yolk colour in eggs and to improve the skin colour and appearance of carcasses
Antioxidants	Butylated hydroxy toluene (BHT), butylated hydroxy anisole (BHA), ethoxyquin	To prevent auto-oxidation of fats and oils in the diet
Antifungals		To control mould growth in feed; to bind and mitigate the negative effects of mycotoxins
Direct-fed microbials	Probiotics	To provide beneficial species such as <i>lactobacilli</i> and <i>streptococci</i>
Prebiotics	Fructo oligosaccharides (FOS), mannan oligosaccharides (MOS)	To bind harmful bacteria
Organic acids	Propionic acid, diformate	To lower gut pH and prevent the growth of harmful bacteria

Table 1: Non-nutritive feed additives commonly used in poultry feed formulations

FAO (unpublished)

The reasons for the use of antibiotics include a more efficient conversion of feed to animal products, an increased growth rate and a lower mortality rate in general. The levels of antibiotics are often increased to 50-200 grams/ton or more when specific diseases are being targeted as when the spread of a particular disease is rampant. The levels are also increased in times of stress. This increased amount is often decreased when the threat of a disease is gone. Cromwell (1991) estimated that about three thousand tonnes of antibiotics were used in livestock feeds in the United States alone. The most current estimate is around eight thousand tonnes (Cromwell, 2002). It has been estimated that about ten thousand tonnes of antibiotics were used for livestock production and for companion animals, and nine percent of this (about 900 tonnes) was used for growth promotion purposes (Viola and DeVincent, 2006). Typically, they are administered to livestock through the feed, water or by injection.

2.2.1 Benefits of Antibiotic Use in Animal Feed

The benefits of antibiotics in animal feed include increasing efficiency and growth rate, treating clinically sick animals and preventing or reducing the incidence of infectious disease. Cervantes (2011) reported that many benefits come from using antibiotic feed additives (AFAs), such as: a) Prevention of subclinical diseases, like necrotic enteritis (NE), b) Reduction of human pathogens, by improving flock uniformity, enhancing intestinal strength, minimizing gastrointestinal ruptures during processing, and by reducing shedding of human pathogens, c) Improved animal welfare, d) Improving production efficiency, and e) Causing less contamination of the environment. By far the major use of antibiotics among these, however, is increased efficiency, i.e. a more efficient conversion of feed to animal products, and an improved growth rate. In chicken feed, for example, tetracycline and penicillin show

substantial improvement in egg production, feed efficiency and hatchability, but no significant effect on mortality. Chlorotetracycline, oxytetracyclin and penicillin also show an improved growth rate, but little effect on mortality. Antibiotics in animal feed, in general, are used regularly for increased efficiency and growth rate than to combat specific diseases.

2.2.2. Risks of Antibiotics in Animal Feed

Globally, the administration of antibiotics (excluding ionophores and non-human use antibiotics) via feed to groups of food producing animals for the purpose of performance or disease prevention has been a contentious and complex food safety and public health issue for over 40 years (Shryock, 2011). According to Witte (1997), these concerns may be due to emergence of multiple drug resistant bacteria when these antibiotics are used as supplement at sub-therapeutic levels in poultry feed. This resistance occurs after animals have been fed antibiotics over a period of time, they retain the strains of bacteria which are resistant to antibiotics.

These bacteria multiply in the animal. Through interaction, the resistant bacteria are transmitted to other animals, thus forming a colonization of antibiotic resistant bacteria. The bacteria flourish in the intestinal flora of the animal, as well as, in the muscle. Figure 1 highlights the complexity of the transmission routes to be considered in dealing with the spread of antibiotic resistance from animals to humans. These pathways need to be clearly understood if control of the spread of organisms is to be effectively managed.



Figure 1: Possible pathways for the spread of enteric bacteria, including resistance strains, with the gastrointestinal tract as the main reservoir, between animals and humans (adapted from Witte, 1997)

2.2.3. Development of Resistance

The development of a drug resistance is not orchestrated specifically to counteract a drug. Rather, drug resistances arise because of spontaneous genetic mutations within a gene sequence. By chance, these mutations happen to produce some change in the cell that allows for drug resistance. These mutated bacteria then have a selective advantage over other non-resistant bacteria. The addition of antibiotics to the environment (the host organism) then selects for the resistant bacteria by killing off all of the non-resistant bacteria. This allows for the resistant cells to grow and divide, creating a large population of resistant bacteria. The larger population then increases the likelihood that plasmid transfer will occur to other non-resistant bacteria of various strains. This attained resistance has little effects on the host organism until plasmid/resistance transfer to a particularly virulent bacterium occurs. Then, the host

is susceptible to infection from this organism without the benefit of treatment with the antibiotic that the bacteria is now resistant to. There are three main ways in which genetic material (drug resistance genes) can be exchanged between bacteria. They are conjugation, transformation, or transduction; this is also known as horizontal gene transfer (Catry *et al.*, 2003):

1. Conjugation – It is a direct cell-to-cell contact transmission. Catry *et al.* (2003) observed that, conjugation is the most important mechanism for horizontal gene transfer which involves the spread of mobile genetic elements such as plasmids. The plasmid containing cell generates a small tubule that connects the two cells (the sex pili). This tube then allows for the passage of DNA strands between the two cells. Newman and Scheuren-Portacarrero (2005) reported that conjugation is the major mechanism by which gram-negative bacteria transfer DNA and has been shown to occur between gram-negative and gram-positive bacteria. Plasmid transfer also occurs between pathogenic bacteria from different species of origin (porcine, bovine, fish etc) to humans. Schnappinger and Hillen (1996) stated that tetracyclines can promote the frequency of conjugation.

2. Transformation - the absorption of "naked", free-floating DNA by a cell. Upon the death of a bacterial cell, the components degrade, leaving the DNA and cell materials to disperse in the environment. If a cell with antibiotic resistance dies and breaks down, the resistance gene may be released into the environment and absorbed by another bacterial cell.

3. Transduction – This is the transportation of genetic material by a bacteriophage. When a bacteriophage infects and replicates in a cell, some new phages may be filled with cellular genetic material, rather than viral genetic material. In some cases, this cellular material is a resistance gene. When the phage containing the resistance gene infects another cell, the infected cell then gains the bacterial resistance. According to Newman and Scheuren-Portocarrero (2005), transduction is transfer of DNA between two closely related bacteria.

2.2.4. Mechanisms of Resistance

There are several general methods through which a cell can become resistance to an antibiotic. These mechanisms are:

- Decreased cell permeability to the drug the cell can change its membrane structure so that the drug cannot enter the cell and perform its function.
- Alter the drug binding/recognition site by changing the structure of the membrane surface, the site which previously allowed the drug to bind to the cell can no longer do so.
- Chemical modification of the antibiotic by cleaving a portion of the molecule or adding a substituent group, the properties of the active molecule in the antibiotic can be altered such that it is rendered harmless to the cell.
- Active transport the transport of drug molecules out of the cell. In many cases, this is done via a drug/proton antiport system. With this mechanism, H⁺ ions are pumped into the cell as drug molecules are pumped out.
- Enzyme or pathway alteration the cell can change the pathway or enzyme used to carry out a cell process occurs. By doing this, the cell can bypass the enzyme that is affected and cause the drugs effects to have no bearing on the functioning of the cell.

2.3. Alternatives to Antibiotic Use

According to Plail (2006), the use of antibiotics to promote growth and control diseases in farm animals has been the usual practice for many decades among farmers. But due to the residual effect of antibiotics in animal products and the development of resistance to it by some bacteria, there has been decreasing acceptance of the additive in many countries across the world. As a result, it has become necessary to develop alternatives using botanicals, prebiotics or probiotics (Mathivanan and Edwin, 2012). Phytogenic feed additives (also called phytobiotics or botanicals) are defined as plant-derived compounds incorporated into diets to improve the productivity of animals through amelioration of feed properties, promotion of the animals' production performance, and improving the quality of food derived from those animals (Windisch *et al.*, 2008) and prebiotics are polysaccharides and oligosaccharides which cannot be digested effectively by the animal, but are readily fermented by anaerobic, colonic bacteria that are regarded as beneficial (Zhang *et al.*, 2003).

2.3.1 Direct-fed Microbials (DFM) (Probiotics)

Over the years, the word probiotic, has been used in several different ways. It was originally used to describe substances produced by one protozoan which is stimulated by another (Lilly and Stillwell, 1965), but it was later used to describe animal feed supplements which had a beneficial effect on the host animal by affecting its gut flora (Parker, 1974). Crawford (1979) defined probiotics as "a culture of specific living micro-organisms (primarily *Lactobacillus spp.*) which implants in the animal to ensure the effective establishment of intestinal populations of both beneficial and pathogenic organisms". Fuller (1989) later gave a unique definition of probiotics as "a live microbial feed supplement which beneficially affects the host animal by

improving its intestinal microbial balance". The US National Food Ingredient Association presented, probiotic (direct fed microbial) as a source of live naturally occurring microorganisms and this includes bacteria, fungi and yeast (Miles and Bootwalla, 1991). According to the currently adopted definition by FAO/WHO, probiotics are: "live microorganisms which when administered in adequate amounts confer a health benefit on the host" (FAO/WHO, 2001). More precisely, probiotics are live microorganisms of nonpathogenic and nontoxic in nature, which when administered through the digestive route, are favourable to the host's health (Guillot *et al.*, 1998).

Several varieties of DFM forms according to U.S. Food and Drug Administration, (1998), are available including powders, liquids, pastes, gels, boluses and capsules and may be administered through feed, top-dressed, given as a paste or mixed into the drinking water or milk replacer with handling instructions varying from single-dose to continuous feeding and it has been observed to contain desirable ingredients that may enhance the growth of desirable gastrointestinal microbes which help to establish a desirable balance of gastrointestinal organisms in the long run. The main advantage is that, it doesn't leave residues in animal products, in contrast to antibiotics which could have serious consequences such as drug resistance (Abe *et al.*, 1995).

2.3.2 The Development of Direct-fed Microbial

The idea that intestinal bacteria played a role in maintenance of health was originated by Metchnikoff (1907) when he studied "lactic acid bacteria" in fermented milk products and their use to increase longevity and maintenance of youthful vigour in humans. His landmark publication sparked researchers around the world, and by the

NO

SANE

1930s, evidence was accumulating to show that normal intestinal microflora inhibited the growth of intestinal pathogens.

In 1940, penicillin was developed with the intention to suppress the interest in probiotics, but it was later realized that it rather indirectly increased the understanding of the benefit that might be derived from the gut microflora. Later it became clear that there were many species of lactic acid bacteria other than *L. acidophilus* present in the gut upon several years of research. As a result a variety of different species of the genera *Lactobacillus, Streptococcus* and *Bifidobacterium* were incorporated into probiotic preparations.

2.3.3. Efficacy of Probiotics

The use of probiotics in animal feeding could be enhanced by a preliminary *in vitro* screening: antimicrobial activity, survival in the GIT, adhesion studies and antibiotic susceptibility are among the main probiotic properties that should be analysed to assess functionality and safety. The advanced molecular methods, such as microarrays, will improve the detection of these multiple characteristics, also allowing the analysis of phenotypic and genetic properties useful for industrial production. Probiotic activity could be related to genera, species, or strains. An approach in probiotic application could be the use of mixtures of strains belonging to different genera or species (Timmerman *et al.*, 2004). Dose, timing and duration of the administration of probiotic given for short period of time seems to be more effective than lower doses (Sazawal *et al.*, 2006); in atopic dermatitis, early treatment and long period of administration (2 years) induce better and long-lasting improvement in newborn than in children and/or short-course therapy with

Lactobacillus species (Rosenfeldt *et al.*, 2003). Another determinant may be the age of the animals; during early life, colonization patterns are instable and newborn animals are then susceptible to environmental pathogens. Initial colonization is of great importance to the host because the bacteria can modulate expression of genes in epithelial cells thus creating a favourable habitat for themselves (Siggers *et al.*, 2007).

2.3.4. Most Used Probiotic Genera

2.3.4.1. Lactobacillus. The genus Lactobacillus is a wide and heterogeneous taxonomic unit, comprising more than 100 different species, belonging to the group of Lactic Acid-producing Bacteria (LAB). Many of the species are significant constituents of the normal gut microbiota of humans and animals, and their occurrence and number are host dependent. Several species of the genus are intentionally introduced in the food chain, being involved in a range of food and feed fermentations, and applied as probiotics in humans and animals (Hammes and Hertel, 2007). However, some reports stated that these microorganisms might rarely be involved in human diseases, where *L. casei* and *L. rhamnosus* are the most common (Vesterlund *et al.*, 2007). No report can be found on safety concerns related to lactobacilli in animals. Due to the long history of safe use, a list of species has been proposed for QPS status (Table 2) (EFSA, 2007a).

2.3.4.2. Enterococcus. The genus Enterococcus belongs to the LAB group. Enterococci are found naturally in food products. These microorganisms are normal human and animal commensals. *E. faecium* and *E. faecalis* are the most common in the human gastrointestinal tract while in animals, *E. faecium* is prevalent (Fisher and Phillip, 2009). These microorganisms are used as starter cultures in food products, such as cheese, as probiotic cultures for humans and animals and as silage additives (Foulquie et al., 2006). Enterococci are sometime associated with human infections. The Enterococcus genus is of particular medical relevance because of increased incidence as a cause of disease in hospital-acquired (nosocomial) infections, and acquired antibiotic resistance towards the available antibiotic therapies. Several virulence factors have been described and the number of vancomycin-resistant enterococci is increasing (Leavis et al., 2006). Strains belonging to E. faecium have a long history of apparent safe use in industrial and agricultural applications; however other species, such as E. durans and E. hirae, have been associated with infections in chickens (Chadfield et al., 2005; Abe et al., 2006). The use of enterococci as probiotics remains a controversial issue. While the probiotic benefits of some strains are well established, the emergence and the increased association of enterococci with human diseases and multiple antibiotic resistances have raised concern regarding their use as probiotics. The concern that antimicrobial resistance genes or genes encoding virulence factors could be transferred to other bacteria in the gastrointestinal tract contributes to this controversy (Kayser, 2003; Moreno et al., 2006). Due to safety concerns, no members of the genus Enterococcus have been proposed for QPS status (EFSA, 2007a).

2.3.4.3. Bacillus. Bacillus species are Gram-positive, spores-forming microorganisms, commonly associated with soil, water and air. Bacillus species are normally allochthonous microbes to the intestinal tract as a result of an involuntary ingestion of contaminated feed. The use of viable spores of Bacillus as probiotic supplement raised a number of questions, including their safety: several Bacillus species used as animal feed supplements, probiotics, plant protection products or seed coating agents are also known as agents of food poisoning (Sanders *et al.*, 2003). The knowledge

gained from their use, as animal feed supplement, suggests that, for some species at least, their safety could be assured by the QPS approach (EFSA, 2007a) (Table 2). Since most Bacillus species potentially possess toxigenic traits, absence of toxigenic activity needs to be verified for qualification.

2.3.4.4. Saccharomyces. Saccharomyces is a genus of budding yeast. Yeasts are also part of the residual microbial system of the intestinal microbiota. Saccharomyces cerevisiae is widespread in nature and can be found in plants, fruit and soil. S. cerevisiae is included in foods and beverages for its key role in fermentation processes and in health foods. Strain known as S. boulardii was isolated from the skin of lychees grown in Indochina. This species does not have a taxonomic status and it is considered a biotype of S. cerevisiae (Van der Aa Kühle and Jespersen, 2003). S. boulardii is used as probiotic especially in ruminants and pig feeding.

2.3.4.5. Bifidobacterium. In the intestinal tracts of animals and humans, bifidobacteria are considered one of the key genera. Their presence in high numbers is associated with good health status of the host. There is a general belief that bifidobacteria are helpful in maintaining appropriate balance of the microbiota in the GIT, reducing the risk of pathogen infection. Several species are host specific (Biavati and Mattarelli, 2006). Bifidobacteria are very promising probiotics even if it is to be considered that probiotic properties are species and/or strain specific. They are frequently used in food and pharmaceutical preparations and their application in animal feeding is increasing. Due to the long history of safe use of bifidobacteria, many species are proposed for QPS status.

2.3.5 Undefined Microbial Preparations Used as Probiotics: Competitive Exclusion

Competitive exclusion (CE), also indicated as the "Nurmi concept", originate from the finding that newly hatched chicks could be protected against Salmonella colonization of the gut by dosing them with a suspension of gut content prepared from healthy adult chickens (Nurmi and Rantala, 1973). The introduction of CE bacteria from the gut content should occur early in life, such that the CE bacteria are preferentially established in the gastrointestinal system to become competitive or antagonistic to opportunistic pathogens. Because of the use of undefined preparations from the cecal or fecal material could result in the transmission of pathogens, regulatory restrictions for probiotic microorganisms (SCAN, 2000) made authorization difficult for this kind of products. However, CE products with defined and identified microorganisms have been developed and applied in animal breeding





try.

	Courses of stress
Stress factors affecting DFM performance	Causes of stress
Nutritional	Improper formulation of diet Poor quality protein and other nutrients Poor water quality Nutrient degradation (oxidized fats and vitamin) Molds and mycotoxins Other toxic substances
Environmental	Excessive cold Excessive heat High levels of chlorine or fluoride in drinking water Excessive humidity Ammonia Poor ventilation Wet litter Excessively dry litter Lack of maintenance of water supply lines and waterers Pathogenic microbes in overwhelming numbers
Physical and immunological	Poor chick quality
Managerial	Immunological diseases (infectious bursal disease, Mareks disease, all leukosis diseases including j-virus infections. Setting of dirty eggs Hatching too early Late removal from hatchery Poor beak trimming Too trimming Over-crowding Vaccinations and other injections and inoculations Poor dis-infection and sanitation programs Poor litter management Cannibalism lack of removal of moribund and dead birds Interrupted feed and water supply
Use of Antibiotics	Uncontrolled antibiotic use Antibiotic destruction of normal intestinal microbes Non-specific enteritis of viral origin (antibiotic are not indicated for use)
Lack of Association with Mother Hens	Hatchery-supplied that have never been on the ground with the mother hens require longer times for development of normal intestinal microbial populations. Lack of association with healthy adult chickens in a flock. Hatchery associated services of the chicks (under managerial)

Source: Edens et al. (2003).

2.3.6 Factors Affecting Probiotic Performance.

Use of probiotics for poultry production is not without certain risks and limitations. There are many stress factors in the environment of newly hatched poultry species that could in one way or the other reduce the effectiveness of the maternal antibody defense mechanism and normal colonization of the gut by beneficial microorganisms effectively allowing the colonization of pathogens during the early post-hatch stage. This seems to be somewhat ironic because there is evidence that probiotics can limit the consequences of exposure to stressors of many types (Edens *et al.*, 2003). Some of the stress factors and causes of the stress are listed in Table 1.

There are high probabilities that newly hatched chickens and turkeys will face a situation in commercial as well as in experimental settings that will alter the development of natural gut-associated beneficial microorganisms. The primary factor affecting this development can be the feed source and quality. Under-formulated diets result in nutritional stress and decrease the growth of beneficial organisms. Molds and mycotoxins further add to the problem of nutritional stress and can cause the loss of essential nutrients for the gut microbes. However, nutrient degradation may be the most important factor to affect the gut microbes. This can be caused by numerous factors such as oxidized dietary fat and lipid peroxidation, vitamins, amino acids and proteins also influence the populations of beneficial organisms in the gut, but in this era of concern about microbial contamination of feed, higher and higher pelleting temperatures in feed manufacturing causes the destruction of not only pathogenic but beneficial organisms as well (Edens *et al.*, 2003). The only probiotic organism that can tolerate relatively high temperatures associated with the pelleting of chicken and turkey feed are the spore-forming *Bacilli*. All other probiotic organisms will die as a

result of pelleting (Edens *et al.*, 2003). Therefore, most probiotics must be applied via drinking water or as a top dressing to pelleted feed.

Exposure of chickens and turkeys to extreme conditions in the environment can induce nonspecific stress responses leading to depressed immuno-responsiveness that will influence gut microbial populations. Unfortunately, the depression in the production of immunoglobulins, specifically IgA, tends to influence pathogen growth more than beneficial microbes. Many managerial stressors such as beak and claw trimming and other hatchery processes such as vaccinations and handling for sexing and high population densities after placement contribute to immuno-suppression in poultry. However, we always come back to antibiotic use/abuse in the poultry industry. Over use of antibiotics can have very negative effects in the young bird. In some commercial operations, it is common practice to add high levels of antibiotics to the first feed given to chickens and turkeys. Usually, this medicated feed can be available for as long as 10 days after placement. This medicated feed is replaced then with feed that does not contain antibiotics. Within a few days after the new feed has been provided, the chickens and turkey poults may begin to refuse feed and to develop signs of enteritis that is now frequently called "off-feed enteritis". When the intestinal tracts are analyzed for bacterial populations, there are usually low numbers of beneficial bacteria such as *Lactobacilli* and extraordinary numbers of potentially pathogenic E. coli, Salmonella, Clostridium, and others. Naturally, the producers revert to an antibiotic treatment, and sometimes they also think about the possibility of a probiotic. Unfortunately, there are a limited number of products that can be used along with certain antibiotics. Among the commonly used antibiotics, Bacitracin has been shown to have the least influence on Lactobacilli (Casas et al., 1998). Therefore, producers of commercial poultry have created a situation that appears to be feeding
upon itself and continuing to grow. The end result of prolonged use of antibiotics is antibiotic resistant bacteria and inhibition of growth of beneficial bacteria in the intestinal tract of poultry and other livestock.

Nevertheless, this chain of events can be reduced by; (1) Reducing antibiotic use on a prophylactic basis, and (2) Developing a managerial plan that incorporates the use of probiotics into flock management programs.

Other factors that affect probiotic responses are as follows.

2.3.6.1 Method of production

Differences in presentations such as whether the probiotic is a powder or a liquid suspension are well noted by Fuller (1975) who indicated that, even if the two strains being used for production of the probiotic are identical, the way in which they are prepared can cause variation in the results they produce. Production methods have also been noted as one of the factors that can affect the viability of the probiotic as was stated by Gaggia *et al.* (2008). However, what is not so clear are the changes which may be induced by the way in which the probiotic organism is grown and harvested. For example, the carbohydrate source in the growth medium can affect the ability to adhere to the gut epithelium of chickens and the adhesion capacity also changes during the growth cycle (Fuller, 1975).

2.3.6.2 Method of administration

Although direct-fed microbial products may, in theory, improve gut microflora, research shows that the practical application on the farm can be more challenging since probiotic administration to the host animal occurs in a variety of ways and yet little is known about the minimum dose required for the probiotic effect. The amount

and interval between doses may also vary and may be given only once or periodically at daily or weekly intervals (Goldin and Gorbach, 1984). It therefore seems very likely that the effect obtained will be affected by which method was used during the administration such as the amount and frequency of dosing (Sazawal *et al.*, 2006).

2.3.6.3 Viability of the preparation

Studies have shown that if the viability of the preparation used was not properly examined before use, negative results may be obtained and this can be due to insufficient viable cells being present in the probiotic. In a survey of commercially available probiotic preparations, Gilliland (1981) found out that the viable count varied greatly after laboratory examination for total cell count and three of the fifteen preparations tested had no viable *lactobacilli* and sometimes *lactobacilli* other than the one listed on the label were present in the probiotic preparation.

2.3.6.4 Condition of the Host

Reports cited in literature for instance suggest that the earlier the probiotic is introduced in the host's life the more effective it becomes (Casas *et al.*, 1993, 1998; Edens *et al.*, 1997a). Other work also suggests that, the gut microflora become unstable during the early stages of the animal's life and organisms given probiotics by mouth are likely to find a niche which they can occupy. Pollman *et al.* (1980) for instance obtained a better probiotic response in starter than he did with growing-finishing pigs after feeding with probiotics. He obtained an improvement in average daily gain (11.0%) and feed conversion (1.5%) as compared to grower-finisher pigs when *Lactobacillus acidophilus* was incorporated in the diet of 7kg weanling pigs. Differences have also been observed by Pollman *et al.* (1980) in the response to fungal probiotics in lactating and non-lactating cows. While *lactobacillus* probiotics

showed effectiveness in calves, they were of limited use in adult ruminants where fungal probiotics were more effective.

2.3.6.5 Condition of Gut microflora

It is possible that an animal receiving a probiotic may not be able to subject itself to the effects that the probiotic reverse in its system such as an infectious disease, but it is less apparent when probiotics are used to stimulate the growth of farm animals. If, like antibiotics, probiotics stimulate growth by preventing a growth depressing organism present in the gut, then it will follow that if the organism is not present, no growth stimulation will occur. It may be that the conditions under which a probiotic will have its maximum effect are very strictly defined and that only if these conditions are met will it appear positive. These might have contributed to some of the inconsistencies that occur in results of works done with probiotics but none-the-less a close observation of other results leads one to conclude that with the right probiotic, using the right host, administered in the right way at the right time one can expect to obtain a beneficial effect. More knowledge of how probiotics work and the optimal methods for administration will enable users to select more active strains and administer them in a fashion that will make the results more consistent and predictable (Edens et al., 2003). SANE

2.3.7 Microorganisms Used in DFM

Several strains of bacteria, fungi or yeast have been used efficiently to produce different types of DFM. Various microorganisms that could be used as probiotics are isolated from gastrointestinal content, mouth and faeces of animals. The major microorganisms presently used as probiotics strains for animals are *Lactobacillus*, Bifidobacterium, Bacillus spp, Streptococcus and Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Edens et al., 2003).

Table 3 shows a list of micro-organisms approved by the Food and Drugs Association (FDA, 1998) and American Association of Feed Control Officials (AAFCO, 1998) for use in DFM products. They are expected to possess qualities such as being non-pathogenic, gram-positive, acid resistant, strain specific, anti-*E. coli*, bile resistant, viable/stable, and must adhere to the intestinal mucosa and contain a minimum of 30 $\times 10^9$ colony forming unit per gram (Edens *et al.*, 2003).

Most of the works on probiotics in the literature involved the use of either one (single) or two strains of beneficial bacteria (Rehman *et al.*, 2007). Multiple-probiotic strains could increase the beneficial health effects compared with individual strains, because of their synergistic adhesion effects (Collado and Sanz, 2007; Timmerman *et al.*, 2004; Williams *et al.*, 2008). Bonsu (2009) observed significantly (P<0.05) higher weight gains when he fed a DFM product containing *Lactobacillussp*, *Bacillus sp* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* to broiler chicks and recorded higher egg weight in layers as well. Some experiments have however failed to show consistent and beneficial responses (Okai, 2008), who recorded no significant (P>0.05) effect on growth performance in the DFM-treated pigs and in laying hens (Day, 1987).

List of Micro-organisms Approved By the Food and Drugs Association (FDA,1998) and American Association of Feed Control Officials (AAFCO,1998) for Use in DFM Products.

Table 3:	FDA	and AAF	CO A	Approved	Microo	organisms	for	use i	n DFM	products
				11		0				1

Aspergillus niger	Bifidobacterium infantis	Lactobacillus reuteri		
Aspergillus oryzae	Bifidobacterium longum	Leuconostoc mesenteroides		
Bacillus coagulans	Bifidobacterium	Pediococcus acidilactici		
	thermophilum			
Bacillus lentus	Lactobacillus acidophilus	Pediococcus cerevisiae		
		(damnosus)		
Bacillus licheniformis	Lactobacillus brevis	Pediococcus pentosaceus		
Bacillus pumilus	Lactobacillus bulgaricus	Propionibacterium		
	VINO2	freudenre ichii		
Bacillus subtilis	Lactobacillus casei	Propionibacterium		
		shermanii		
Bacteriodes amylophilus	Lactob <mark>acillus cello</mark> biosus	Saccharomyces cerevisiae		
Bacteriodes capillosus	Lactobacillus curvatus	Streptococcus cremoirs		
Bacteriodes ruminicola	Lactobacillus delbrueckii	Streptococcus diacetilactis		
BactSeriodes suis	Lactobacillus fermentum	Steptococcus faecium		
Bifidobacterium	Lactobacillus helveticus	Streptococcus intermedius		
adolescentis				
Bifidobacterium animalis	Lactobacillus lactis	Streptococcus lactis		
Bifidobacterium bifidum	Lactobacillus plantarum	Streptococcus thermophiles		

Source: Alliance Animal Health: proven performance from innovative Nutrition®

Before health claims about the importance of DFM supplementation in diets could be made, it has become necessary to conduct an evaluation of the quality, safety and effectiveness of DFM using prescribed and standard guidelines as outlined by the FAO (2002) some of which are as follows:

i. A DFM must be alive when administered.

ii. A DFM must have undergone controlled evaluation to document health benefits in the target host.

iii. A DFM must be a taxonomically defined microbe or combination of microbes (genus, species and strain level).

iv. A DFM must be safe for its intended purpose.

2.3.7.0 RE3TM as a DFM Product

RE3TM is a DFM product produced and distributed by Basic Environmental Systems and Technology (BEST), Inc., Alberta, Canada. RE3TM is in the liquid form and is added to the diet, mixed thoroughly before being offered to the animals. The composition of RE3TM is shown in Table 4.

Constituents	Amount
Water	99.9%
Microorganisms	
Lactobacillus sp.	1 x 10 ⁸ CFU/g
Bacillus sp.	$4 \ x \ 10^{12} \ CFU/g$
Saccharomyces cerevisiae	11 x 10 ⁵ CFU
Minerals	
Calcium	< 0.02 %
Sodium	< 0.02%
Potassium	< 0.005%
Magnesium	< 0.003%
Molybdenum	< 0.3ppm
Copper	< 0.3ppm
Iron	< 3ppm
Boron	< 3ppm
Zinc	< 2ppm
Source: Basic Environmental Systems and Technology (BEST), Inc., Alberta, Canada.	
STOJ BADWIN	

Table 4: Composition of RE3TM

2.3.7.1 Bacterial Direct-fed Microbial

Basically, two groups of bacteria according to Fuller (1989) are used: The lactic acid bacteria group mainly Lactobacillus spp. and Bacillus spp. Among these bacteria, Lactobacillus (lactic acid bacteria) is the commonest in probiotics. Work done by Dalloul et al. (2003) shows that Probiotic supplementation of intestinal microflora in poultry, especially with Lactobacillus species, showed beneficial effects on resistance

NC

SANE

to infectious agents such as *Escherichia coli, Salmonella spp.* and more recently, *Eimeria acervulina.* Pollmann *et al.* (1990) also confirmed an improvement in average daily gain (11.0%) and feed conversion (1.5%) when *Lactobacillus acidophilus* was included in the diet of 7 kg pigs. The genus *Bacillus* appears to be one type of probiotic commonly in use today even though *Lactobacillus* appears to be the commonest as indicated by Hong *et al.* (2005). Several *Bacilli spp.* have also been suggested to serve as a probiotic in broiler chickens. Barbosa *et al.* (2005) isolated several *Bacilli spp.* from the chicken gut and all strains examined demonstrated the ability to sporulate efficiently in the laboratory setting, to tolerate simulated gastrointestinal conditions and to exhibit antimicrobial activity against a broad spectrum of bacteria, including: *Clostridium perfringens, Listeria monocytogenes, and Staphylococcus aureus.*

2.3.7.2. Fungal/ Yeast Direct-fed Microbial

Probably the first microorganisms used as DFM feed additives for domestic livestock were yeasts according to Fuller (1989). *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and *Aspergillus oryzae* happen to be some of the fungal sources. It is however clear from literature that, the most commonly used yeast probiotic in animal feeding is *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. The word"*Saccharomyces*" is derived from Greek and it literally means "sugar mold" and "*cerevisiae*" comes from Latin and also means "of beer" and so in short the word *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* literally means "sugar mould of beer" (Day,1997). It is a species of budding yeast and it can be suggested as being the most useful yeast owing to its use since ancient times in baking and brewing (Santin *et al.,* 2001). Thayer and Jackson (1975) also suggested that most yeast cells used as DFM are produced through simple fermentation and culture methods.

The yeast, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* according to Maurya *et al.* (1993), has shown promising effects on increasing the digestibility of feeds and the fibre fractions of feeds thereby increasing the availability of nutrients for animal productivity.

It was also mentioned in the reports of Matthew *et al.* (1998) that the supplementation of live yeast culture improves growth performance in weaning pigs. Similarly, studies with chickens, turkeys, and Bobwhite quail have showed improved body weight, egg production, and immune function (Parks *et al.*, 2001).

Thayer and Jackson (1975) also reported an improvement in egg production, egg weight and egg specific gravity for turkey breeder hens fed diets containing low phosphorus level and live-yeast culture. Even though all these benefits are attributed to probiotics of fungal/yeast origin, some researchers have found inconsistencies in the effects of the use of live yeast cultures as feed additives in livestock production. For instance, Kornegay *et al.* (1995) reported that the addition of live yeast culture to the feed of swine could not show beneficial effect on the digestibility of nutrients.

2.4.1. Mechanism of Action of Probiotics

Much of the perception about the function of probiotic organisms in poultry is based upon work done in mammals, specifically humans (Kopp-Hoolihan, 2001), but the same principles might not always be the same in the avian species. Nevertheless, a delicate balance among microbes in the gastrointestinal tract of chickens provides the necessary protection that prevents invasion of a multitude of potential bacterial and protozoan pathogens that can disrupt the normal body functions of poultry. Animals and humans alike have developed an elaborate defense strategy whereby a symbiotic relationship has evolved in which commensial microorganisms actually protect and provide to the host certain benefits. Among these beneficial effects is modification of the host immune system. In order for this mutual relationship to flourish, a complex physiological and host defense mechanism must be established. Once established, the microbiota of the gastrointestinal tract prevents colonization by other bacteria. The mechanisms used by one species of bacteria to exclude or reduce the growth of another species are varied, but Rolfe (1991) determined that there are at least four major mechanisms involved in the development of a microenvironment that favours beneficial microorganisms. Beneficial microorganisms possess certain favourable characteristics that allow for the expression of several mechanisms are listed as follows: (1) creation of a microecology that is hostile to other bacterial species, (2) elimination of available receptor sites, (3) production and secretion of antimicrobial metabolites, and (4) competition for essential nutrients.

Table 5. Desirable Characteristic and Functions of Probiotics Applied to Poultry and					
Livestock.					
Desirable Probiotic Characteristics	Desirable Probiotic Functions				
Host adapted	Exclude (prevent colonization) or kill pathogenic				
	bacterial				
Non-pathogenic	Stimulate the immune system				
Tolerate processing and storage	Reduce inflammatory reactions				
Resist gastric acid and bile salts	Enhance animal performance				
Readily bind to epithelium and mucus	Decrease carcass contamination				
Resistant viability in the gastrointestinal tract	Increase production of volatile fatty acids				
Produce inhibitory substances against other	Increase vitamin B synthesis				
bacterial					
Alter microbial activity	Improve nutrients absorption				
Modulate immune responses	Decrease diarrhea				
Actively competes for receptor sites	Competition of essential nutrients for bacterial				
	growth. Creates a restrictive physiological				
	environment. Stimulates peristalsis				

Adapted from Simmering and Blaut (2001); Stavric & Kornegy (1995); Jenkins *et al.* (1999); Monsan and Paul (1995); Piva (1998).

2.4.1.1. Creating a Gut Microecology Favourable to Beneficial Microorganisms

The balance among the gut microflora and the host in both mammals and birds can be challenged on a daily basis because there are potential invasive microorganisms living in the common environments. Those potential invasive microorganisms can be commensial (they live in the intestinal tract but cause no problems when there is a normal balance among microbiological species) or nosocomial (opportunistic invaders living outside the body). The water we drink, the food we eat and the air we breathe have these potential invaders present and ready to challenge the symbiotic relationship between the host and the gut microbiota. Because of this constant state of siege, elaborate defense mechanisms have evolved to cope with the potential invaders (Table 5). All food, once ingested must be subjected to gastric pH in the range of 2.0 to 4.0, which can cause a 10 to 100 fold killing of bacteria in the food being digested in the upper part of the gastrointestinal tract. The microecology of the intestinal tract is the determining factor in the viability of specific microorganisms. The production of volatile fatty acids at a pH below 6.0 is known to decrease the populations of Salmonella and Enterobacteriacea (Maynell, 1963). Disruption of the normal intestinal microbial populations with antibiotics will abolish this protective mechanism because the concentrations of volatile fatty acids produced by the intestinal bacteria will decrease and gut pH will increase toward a more alkaline range. In newly hatched chicks in commercial hatcheries, the volatile fatty acid concentration and pH are not sufficient to chemically suppress pathogens (Barnes et al., 1979, 1980a, b), and therefore, supplementation of probiotic microorganisms will be very beneficial.

A good balance of beneficial microorganisms provided through supplemental probiotic bacteria prevents adaptation of ingested and transient pathogenic microbes. It is critical to apply probiotic products as early as possible to achieve the best results in poultry (Casas *et al.*, 1993, 1998; Edens *et al.*, 1997a). Furthermore, some products must be provided constantly for the best results, and some products can be provided as a bolus at the time of placement for excellent but possibly transitory effects in the exclusion of certain pathogens.

As soon as a chicken hatches into an environment that is heavily contaminated by bacteria, viruses, and protozoans, it must begin to develop protective gut microflora. The gastrointestinal tract of the chicken and turkey is practically void of beneficial bacteria at the time of hatching, and in some cases, a period of five to seven days after hatching is required to establish a healthy population of lactic acid bacteria in the gut. Because the lactic acid bacteria can survive and grow in both aerobic as well as anaerobic environments, they become the dominant bacteria throughout the gastrointestinal tract from the crop through the large intestine. Due to the abundance of substrates, the lactic acid bacteria thrive in the gut and produce lactic acid and hydrogen peroxide in addition to antibacterial substances such as bacteriocins, reuterin, nisin, or lactococcins all of which are known to have inhibitory effects on enterobacteriacea genera such as *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp., and other bacteria such as *Staphylococci* spp., *Clostridium* spp., *Listeria* spp. both *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

Before the development of lactic acid bacterial populations in the gut, the newly hatched chicken begins to pick-up coliforms and streptococci from its environment. These bacteria can be beneficial or they can be pathogenic. Because there is a delay in the development of a population of beneficial bacteria, the potential for colonization by pathogenic strains can be elevated, but usually, if the dam has done her job properly, maternal antibodies can help to prevent pathogen colonization. Nevertheless, under normal conditions, a three to five week period is required for development of a stable population of gut associated bacteria, and it is in the ceca where the greatest numbers reside (Sarra *et al.*, 1992).

In the ceca, an anaerobic environment develops and favours the growth of organisms such as *Bifidobacterium* spp. and *Bacteriodes* spp. In this strictly anaerobic environment those named bacteria along with other lactic acid bacteria create a microecology that can be characterized by an acid pH resulting from the production of volatile fatty acids (acetic, butyric, propionic, and lactic acids) and antimicrobial substances that effectively exclude or kill many different pathogens.

2.4.1.2. Elimination of Available Receptor Sites

The adhesion of microorganisms to the gut epithelium is mediated through polysaccharide-containing components attached to the cell wall (Soerjadi et al., 1982). An acidic polysaccharide cell wall component mediates adherence of common bacteria to each other and to the intestinal epithelium preventing other bacteria from attaching to the epithelium, effectively blocking all receptor sites (Fuller, 1975). However, a multitude of other mechanisms also exist. Recently, it has been shown that it is possible for healthful organisms to express complex carbohydrates similar to the cell surface adhesions found on potential pathogens. Neeser et al. (2000) demonstrated that Lactobacillus johnsonii La1 had two major carbohydrate-binding specificities. These were the O-linked oligomannosides and the gangliotriosylceramide gangliotetraosylceramide Similar and (asialo-GM1). carbohydrate-binding specificities are known to be expressed on several enteropathogens. Thus, *L. johnsonii* can inhibit the binding of the pathogens to the mucosal epithelial mannan receptors. Gusils *et al.* (2000) have shown that chicken *L. animalis* and *L. fermentum* utilize a lectin-like structure that has glucose/mannose as specific sugars of binding. Addition of mannose or sialic acid to culture media reduced adhesion of chicken *L. fermentum* to host specific epithelial cells. Chicken *L. fermentum* decreased adhesion to host-specific epithelial cells of *S. pullorum* by 77%, and *L. animalis* reduced adhesion by *S. pullorum*, *S. enteritidis*, and *S. gallinarum* by 90%, 88%, and 78%, respectively.

However, a report by Lee et al. (2000) suggested that even though probiotic bacteria such as L. rhamnosus GG and L. casei Shirota have similar carbohydrate-binding specificities compared with E. coli, they do not prevent binding of the pathogen to intestinal cells even if adequate probiotic cell numbers are present. If adequate numbers of probiotic bacteria are present, the probiotic bacteria appeared to inhibit E. coli adhesion to intestinal cells. The competition among probiotic and pathogenic bacteria is complex and very competitive. In the intestinal lumen, the Lactobacilli can be displaced by pathogens if the numbers of Lactobacilli decline. The mucus layer on the intestinal cells plays a significant role in the adhesion of probiotic and the pathogenic bacteria. Some probiotic bacteria have very high affinities for mucus binding sites and others have low affinity. Furthermore, pathogenic bacteria have variable affinities for binding sites on the mucus layer. If a probiotic bacterium has multiple binding sites in mucus and on the intestinal cell surface, its ability to exclude pathogens might be improved. Thus, it is important to provide the highest number of probiotic bacteria as possible and as soon as possible to achieve the best results in the control of pathogenic bacteria.

Competition for available binding sites on the intestinal mucosa is also influenced by the pH of the luminal contents. Fuller (1977, 1978) has demonstrated that an acid pH favours the survival of acid loving bacteria such as the Lactobacilli. Therefore, larger numbers of the Lactobacilli will bind to the intestinal mucosal epithelial cells and exclude pathogens such as Salmonella and E. coli. Furthermore, the composition of the medium in which the probiotic is growing will influence the adhesion of the organism to the mucosal epithelium and affect its resistance to acid (Fuller, 1975). The contents of the digestive tract are always moving. The transit of the intestinal contents is influenced by the microbes, both free and attached, that exist in the intestinal lumen, and the motility or peristalsis of the intestinal tract affects the ability of pathogens and probiotic bacteria to attach to the epithelial cells in the lumen (Savage, 1997). Many of the beneficial microbiota can stimulate lower gut motility via production of short chain fatty acids and decreasing pH (Ohashi et al., 2002). The involvement of mucus in the ability of microbe to attach to the underlying epithelial cells is influenced by the carbohydrate and protein content of the mucin (Mikelsaar et al., 1987). It is apparent that Lactobacilli require the mucin for their attachment, and if the mucin content decreases, the beneficial Lactobacilli numbers also decrease (Mikelsaar et al., 1987). However, some pathogens have evolved to take advantage of this response in the gut and even increase the rate of mucin degradation (Mikelsaar et al., 1987). Additionally, the beneficial Lactobacilli also metabolize both protein and sugar content of the mucin and use it for energy and growth.

There has been a significant amount of speculation regarding modulation of mucosal immunity in animals given probiotic microorganisms. The influence of probiotic microorganisms has been reviewed extensively (Marteau and Rambaud, 1993; McCracken and Gaskins, 1999; Perdigón *et al.*, 1995). Because the gastrointestinal

tract contains the majority of all of the immuno-competent cells in humans and other animals, local stimulation of gut associated lymphoid tissues can provoke a generalized systemic response (McCracken and Gaskins, 1999). Sanders (1999) has summarized numerous immuno-modulator events in human and animal models given probiotics. Probiotic bacteria are capable of enhancing both specific and nonspecific immune responses by activating macrophages, increasing cytokine production by intraepithelial lymphocytes (IEL), and increasing levels of immunoglobulins especially IgA. The immunoglobulin IgA is the most active in the gut and inhibits bacterial colonization via agglutination and direct binding to attachment sites. Cross et al. (2002) have shown enhanced production of Th1 and Th2 cytokines in ovalbumin primed mice fed L. rhamnosus HNOO1 bacteria. In rats, L. casei has been shown to induce mucosal IgA levels thereby improving the surface epithelial immunological barrier (Malin et al., 1996). However, it has been shown that all probiotic organisms do not act to induce the same immunological functions in the gastrointestinal tract and that proper strain selection or probiotic product with the desirable probiotic strains will affect the outcome of treatment (Maassen et al., 1998).

The poultry literature concerning these processes is very meager. Casas *et al.* (1998) reported that turkey poults given *L. reuteri* had enhanced humoral antibody levels against *S. typhimurium*, and this appeared to be highly correlated with increased numbers of ileum IEL CD4⁺ (helper) T-cells that function to expand the humoral immune response. On the other hand, the number of ileum IEL CD8⁺ (cytotoxic) T-cells were not different in *L. reuteri*-fed poults. The ileum CD4⁺/CD8⁺ ratio in *L. reuteri*-fed poults increased from 2 to 3.5, but in the duodenum, where few to no *L. reuteri* reside, the CD4⁺/CD8⁺ ratio was not affected. Dalloul *et al.* (2003) report that a *Lactobacillus*-based probiotic treatment given to chickens challenged with *Eimeria*

acervulina sporulated oocysts resulted in larger numbers of IEL CD3⁺, CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and a b TCR than those on a control diet. Probiotic-fed chickens also shed fewer oocysts than controls.

Laying hens given probiotics have given variable results. Balevi *et al.* (2001) reported that probiotic treatment had no significant influence on peripheral immune response. Panda *et al.* (2003) reported that 64 weeks old Leghorn hens, given probiotic therapy, had increased cutaneous basophilic hypersensitivity responses against phytohemagglutinin and had higher antibody titers against sheep red blood cells. Casas *et al.* (1998) actually observed a decreased cutaneous basophilic hypersensitivity to phytohemagglutinin antigen, but attributed the smaller response to intensive recruitment of T-cells to the ileum in *L. reuteri*-fed broilers.

2.4.1.3. Production and Secretion of Antimicrobial Metabolites

Many of the probiotic organisms that produce antimicrobial substances often times will have an advantage over organisms that grow and compete vigorously for intestinal sites for colonization. Antimicrobial substances produced and secreted by natural inhabitants of the intestinal tract can either kill or inhibit growth of pathogens (Rolfe, 1991). Generally, most bacteria produce agents that either kill or inhibit related species or even different strains of the same species of bacteria (Iglewski and Gerhardt, 1978). These products include the short chain volatile fatty (lactic, propionic, butyric, and acetic acids), hydrogen peroxide, and diacetyl and each has a different mode of action.

Additionally, there are metabolic products frequently classified as bacteriocins to distinguish them from antibiotics. Bacteriocins are produced by a large variety of

organisms and the bacteriocins are frequently mediated through plasmids (Mishra and Lambert, 1996). Bacteriocins are proteinaceous compounds of bacterial origin that are lethal to bacteria other than the producing strain. It is assumed that some of the bacteria in the intestinal tract produce bacteriocins as a means to achieve a competitive advantage, and bacteriocin-producing bacteria might be a desirable part of competitive exclusion preparations (Joerger, 2003). In this capacity, the acid-loving Lactobacilli have shown that as a group, they produce significant amounts of bacterial growth inhibitory substances such as nisin and reuterin. Nisin is generally recognized as safe. Its mode of action is as a targeted membrane-permeabilizing peptide that induces pore formation in bacteria (Breukink et al., 2003). Reuterin, a product of glycerol metabolism that is secreted by *L. reuteri*, has broad-spectrum killing abilities in the intestinal tract of chickens (Dobrogosz et al., 1989; Talarico et al., 1988; Talarico and Dobrogosz, 1989, 1990). Bacillus subtilis now used as an oral probiotic organism has a wide range of antimicrobial activities associated with a serine protease called subtilisin. It has been demonstrated that *Bacillis subtilis* facilitates the growth of another probiotic organism, L. reuteri, through production of catalase and subtilisin (Hosoi *et al.*, 2001). Colicin is produced by *E. coli* to enhance their competitiveness in the gut of animals. Colicins are plasmid-encoded polypeptide toxins produced by and active against E. coli and closely related bacteria. The channel-forming colicins are transmembrane proteins that depolarize the cytoplasmic membrane, leading to dissipation of cellular energy (Parker et al., 1992; Braun et al., 1994).

2.4.1.4. Competition for Essential Nutrients

Competition for available nutrients as a means to control intestinal bacterial populations is probably not the most effective means for Competitive Exclusion (CE).

Rolfe (1991) indicated that there were many environmental factors that come into play that either enhances availability of nutrient from the diet of the host or through manipulation of dietary ingredients that enhances the growth of certain microbial populations which may result in exclusion of other bacterial species. A normal balance of bacteria in the gastrointestinal tract is capable of utilizing all of the potential carbon sources in the environment (Freter *et al.*, 1983). It has been shown that by manipulating the lactose concentration in the diets of chicks and poults, one can selectively provide an advantage for the enhancement of L. reuteri (Casas et al., 1993, 1998). Behling and Wong (1994) gave day old chickens an E. coli (O75:H10) with 2.5% dietary lactose and found that there was significant protection against S. enteritidis. Using this method of deduction, provision of certain types of feed ingredients may also enhance the presence of certain other types of gut microflora. Oyofo et al. (1989) studied in vitro the effect of mannose on the colonization of S. typhimurium in chickens. They incubated intestinal sections, isolated from one-dayold chickens, with either radiolabeled-S. typhimurium strains ST-10 and ST-11 (mannose-sensitive), or strains Thax-1 and Thax-12 (non-yeast-agglutinating strains), or with only phosphate buffered saline in the presence of D-mannose, arabinose, methyl-a-D-mannoside, or galactose. The incubation of intestinal sections with bacteria and mannose resulted in a significant reduction of S. typhimurium adherence. This same group of investigators also confirmed this result in vivo (Oyofo et al., 1989). When they gave mannose orally to chickens and subsequently challenged the chickens with S. typhimurium, they reported that mannose inhibited S. typhimurium colonization to the intestine. In a different study, Oyofo et al. (1989c) tested other carbohydrates such as dextrose, sucrose, and maltose with little if any inhibition of colonization.

Since bacteria use lectins on their cell surface to bind to mannan on the intestinal epithelial cells to initiate attachment and colonization, it has been suggested that mannanoligosaccharide (MOS), a yeast cell wall derivative, might inhibit the colonization of bacteria to the intestine by binding to bacterial mannan-binding lectin. Spring et al. (2000) report that MOS (BioMos, Alltech, Inc., Nicholasville, KY USA) acts to bind and remove pathogens from the broiler chicken intestinal tract and stimulate the immune system. Swanson et al. (2002) investigated whether supplemental BioMos influenced microbial populations in dogs. Dogs treated with BioMos were shown to have a higher number of Lactobacilli that produce lactic acid as their major end product during fermentation of carbohydrates. Not only does BioMos inhibit the attachment of some enteropathogenic bacteria to the intestinal epithelium, but it also alters the numbers of the broiler chicken intestinal microflora (Spring et al., 2000). Fernandez et al. (2002) investigated the effect of BioMos on the number of microflora in chickens and showed that there was increased numbers of Eubacterium spp. and Enterococcus spp. while the number of Bacteroides spp. were found to be decreased. The increased number of these bacteria probably indirectly inhibited the colonization of pathogenic bacteria by preventing their attachment to the gastrointestinal epithelial cells. In a study in young turkeys fed BioMos, Bradley et al. (1995) observed improved body weight and altered ileum morphology. In the ileum, the crypt depth was less and the number of goblet cells per mm of villus was increased significantly. Edens et al. (1997a) reported an increase in goblet cell numbers and mucus secretion in the intestine of chickens challenged with S. *typhimurium*, but this condition was corrected by the application of a probiotic.

A recent study in mice has shown that *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* var. *boulardii* stimulated secretory IgA production (Rodrigues et al., 2001). Saccharomyces

cerevisiae NCYC 1026 is the basis for BioMos. BioMos also has been reported to exert an immuno-stimulatory characteristic. The levels of IgG in serum and IgA in bile and cecum were elevated in turkeys and rats, respectively, fed with BioMos compared to control (Kudoh *et al.*, 1999). In addition, pigs fed BioMos had an increased number of blood lymphocytes (Spring and Privulescu, 1998). The elevated levels of IgA may be associated with increased rate of bacterial clearance via antibody-mediated phagocytosis.

2.4.1.5 Performance of Poultry Given Probiotics, Prebiotics and Synbiotics.

Body weight gain, feed conversion and reduced mortality are characteristics of performance that ultimately dictate whether managerial and company practices will be altered for acceptance of a new way of managing poultry. Mead (2000) described field experiences with competitive exclusion usage for control of Salmonella in poultry and clearly states that it is possible to control pathogen infection without subtherapeutic antibiotic application, which was incompatible with probiotics. In field trials with market turkeys, *Lactobacillus reuteri* improved weight gain at 120 days of age by 4.8% (Casas et al., 1998). In ovo Lactobacillus reuteri-treated broiler chickens given a S. typhymurium challenge, body weights were improved by 206 g at 40 days of age and mortality was reduced by 32% (Edens et al., 1997a). Lan et al. (2003) reported that broiler chickens given Lactobacillus agilis JCM 1048 and Lactobacillus salavarius subsp. salicinius JCM 1230 significantly increased weight gain by 10.7%. Use of Bacillus subtilis (Calsporin; Calpis Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) did not improve body weight (Calsporin 2416 g vs. control 2407 g) at 42 days of age but feed conversion was improved (Calsporin 1.741 vs. control 1.773) (Edens, unpublished), but Fritts et al. (2000) have shown that Calsporin will improve broiler body weight

gain and fed conversion. There is only one report on a probiotic product based upon the presence of *Bacillus subtilis* in Calsporin that demonstrates the effectiveness of *Bacillus subtilis* in significantly reducing carcass contamination from enteric bacteria that have the potential to become human pathogens (Fritts *et al.*, 2000). However, there are earlier reports indicating that *Bacillus subtilis* can effectively reduce the numbers of potential pathogens in faeces from broiler chickens (Maruta *et al.*, 1996a) and from swine (Maruta *et al.*, 1996b).

Laying hens have needs that differ from broilers. Among the problems the laying hen encounters is *S. enteritidis* that contaminates eggs. As indicated already, it is possible to use probiotic bacteria to reduce or eliminate the *S. enteritidis* problem. However, there are other benefits to the egg producer. Pedroso *et al.* (1999) have reported that the use of probiotics (*Bacillus subtilis*) improved feed conversion and egg shell thickness. Improvement of these two factors alone will result in significantly improved profit margins for the egg producer.

The adaptation to the post hatching period and the increased stressors, deriving from practices used in modern broiler production, e.g. feed changes or imbalances, transportation, processing at the hatchery and high stocking densities (Pinchasov and Noy, 1993), may weaken immune functions and thus predispose broilers to colonization of the gastrointestinal tract by bacterial pathogens, posing a threat to birds health and food safety. Among pathogens, *Salmonella spp.* has been the most studied because of its ability to infect chickens and hens increasing the risk of contamination through the food chain (Humphrey, 2006). In the last years, application studies have been extended to other bacteria such as *Campylobacter jejuni and Clostridium perfringens*, which could be both considered an emerging and increasing

threat for poultry and human health (Humphrey et al., 2007; Van Immerseel et al., 2004).

Probiotics could be a possible strategy to control pathogen shedding and thus maintain a healthy indigenous gut microbiota.

The application of probiotics in poultry is strictly associated with the concept of competitive exclusion (CE). Since the first applications on new hatched chicks, several experiments with undefined and defined probiotic cultures have been developed and successfully applied to control and reduce Salmonella colonization. Moreover, it has been shown experimentally that the CE treatment also protect chicks against C. jejuni, Listeria monocytogenes, pathogenic E. coli, Yersinia enterocolitica and C. perfrigens (Nisbet, 2002; Schneitz, 2005).

A variety of well-characterized probiotic strains have been selected to evaluate modulation of the avian gut microbiota and protection against a variety of pathogens; in particular, there has been a recent increase in the investigation of the effect of feeding Lactobacillus spp. to broilers. Studies have focused on strains previously selected in vitro for adhesion properties and antimicrobial activity (Patterson and BA Burkholder, 2003). W

Higgins et al. (2008) showed that Lactobacillus-based probiotic cultures significantly reduced Salmonella enteritidis recovery in challenged neonatal broiler chicks. Furthermore, administration by vent application, compared to traditional application by drinking water, resulted in significant reduction of S. enteritidis one hour following oral challenge. In a previous trial, the same probiotic cultures affected the

Э

SANE

concentration of *S. enteritidis*, both in cecal tonsils and in cecal content, whereas no relevant results were obtained towards *S. typhimurium* (Higgins *et al.*, 2007).

No differences in cecal and colonic counts were observed testing the efficacy of *L. johnsonii* F19185 in reducing the colonization and shedding of *S. enteriditis* in newly hatched chicks; nevertheless, the colonization of *E. coli* O78K80 and *Clostridium perfringens* were compromised significantly (La Ragione *et al.*, 2004). Lactobacilli were also successful in decreasing mortality due to necrotic enteritis from 60% to 30% in a challenge trial, when they were given orally at day 1 of life (Hofacre *et al.*, 2003).

To date, few studies evidenced a possible role of probiotics in preventing the shedding of *C. jejuni* at the level of primary production, although *in vitro* studies reported a strong antimicrobial activity of several species of Lactobacillus towards this pathogen (Chaveerach *et al.*, 2004; Fooks and Gibson, 2002). Willis and Reid (2008) showed that *C. jejuni* presence was lower in broiler chickens fed with a standard diet supplemented with a minimum presence of 108 cfu/g of *L. acidophilus, L. casei, Bifidobacterium thermophilus,* and *E. faecium.*

With regard to probiotic microorganisms, other than *Lactobacillus spp.*, Vila *et al.* (2009) reported a reduction of *S. enteritidis* colonization and invasion by continuously feeding spores of the probiotic strain *B. cereus var. toyoi*, both in broiler chickens and white leghorn chickens.

In a study conducted by La Ragione and Woodward (2003), 1-day-old and 20-day-old specific pathogen free chicks were dosed with a suspension of *B. subtilis* spores prior

to challenge with *S. enteritidis* and *C. perfringens*; the treatment suppressed completely the persistence and colonization of both pathogens.

Studies testing the use and efficacy of *Bifidobacterium spp.*, following pathogen challenge, have not yet been described. Mainly, authors have focused on the beneficial impact on the gut microbiota and growth performance (Estrada *et al.*, 2001; Jung *et al.*, 2008).

The use of bifidobacteria in poultry feeding is, to our knowledge, less common in comparison to lactobacilli administration.

Along with the control of food-borne pathogens in the avian gut, selected probiotic cultures, mainly *Lactobacillus spp.*, may also potentially increase performance parameters; among poultry farmers, objectives such as increasing growth rate, improving feed conversion and meat quality are undoubtedly of primary importance. Kalavathy *et al.* (2003) found that a supplementation of twelve Lactobacillus strains in broiler diets improved the bodyweight gain, feed conversion rate and was effective in reducing abdominal fat deposition.

Mountzouris *et al.* (2007) investigated the efficacy of selected probiotic bacteria, isolated from the gut of healthy chickens (*Lactobacillus reuteri, L. salivarius, Enterococcus faecium, Bifidobacterium animalis and Pediococcus acidilactici*) on body weight, feed intake and feed conversion ratio of broiler chickens; overall the probiotic formula added to water and feed displayed a growth promoting effect that was comparable to avilamycin treatment. In addition, the probiotic cultures modulated the composition and the enzymatic activities of the cecal microflora, resulting in a significant probiotic effect.

The available body of literature offers a variety of conflicting results concerning the efficacy of probiotics for increasing growth performance in broilers; inconsistent results have been also reported from other authors (Estrada *et al.*, 2001; O'Dea *et al.*, 2006) showing a confusing state of the art. Timmerman *et al.* (2006) underlined the importance of way and timing in the administration as main factors affecting the efficacy of the probiotic preparations. Administration via the feed, compared to administration in the drinking water, resulted in a higher increase of average daily gain; moreover the supplementation of probiotics during early life is of great importance to the host because the bacteria can modulate expression of genes in intestinal epithelial cells, thus creating a favourable habitat for themselves.

Eggs production has been also investigated in relation to probiotic application; Davis and Anderson (2002) reported that a mixed cultures of *Lactobacillus acidophilus*, *L. casei, Bifidobacterium thermophilus* and *Enterococcus faecium*, improved egg size and lowered feed cost in laying hens. Moreover, probiotics increase egg production and quality (Kurtoglu *et al.*, 2004; Panda *et al.*, 2008).

The prebiotic approach has not a long history of use in broiler chickens (Yang *et al.*, 2009). However, application studies have been increasing in the last years to assess their effect on gut health, performance, and reduction of pathogen shedding. Xu *et al.* (2003) found a dose-dependent effect of fructooligosaccharides (FOS) on average daily gain; whereas Juskiewicz *et al.* (2006) reported no impact on the performance or productivity of turkeys after feeding for eight weeks with different amounts of FOS.

By feeding chicory fructans to broilers, Jin *et al.*, (2008) showed an improvement in weight gain, feed conversion, carcass weight and serum cholesterol decrease; additionally, the supplementation of fructans resulted in increase of lactobacilli counts

in the gastrointestinal tract and Campylobacter and Salmonella decrease (Jin *et al.*, 2008). Kleessen *et al.* (2003) described decreased *C. perfringens* number and a reduction in bacterial endotoxin levels by adding 0.5% of fructan-rich Jerusalem artichokes syrup in broilers drinking water.

No weight gain was observed in turkeys fed two different concentration of inulin and mannanoligosaccharides (MOS) (Stanczuk *et al.*, 2005), whereas Sims *et al.* (2004), feeding turkeys a standard diet supplemented with MOS, reported an improvement on live weight.

Yeast cell wall containing MOS reduced intestinal Salmonella concentrations by 26% in broiler chicks compared with chicks fed an unsupplemented diet (Spring *et al.*, 2000). Thitaram *et al.* (2005), with different amounts of isomaltooligosaccharide (IMO), showed a significant 2-log reduction in the level of inoculated *S. enterica* serovar typhinurium present in the ceca of young broiler chickens. Feed consumption, feed conversion and feed efficiency were not significantly changed compared to the control; however, the IMO containing diets significantly increased the number of the intestinal bifidobacteria. Feeding young chicks with five different oligosaccharides (Inulinoligofructose, mannanoligosaccharide, short-chain fructooligosaccharide, and transgalactooligosaccharide), no significant responses in weight gain for any of the oligosaccharides fed have been registered. Moreover the study outlined that a high dosage of prebiotics can have negative effects on the gut system and retards the growth rate of birds (Biggs *et al.*, 2007).

Likewise, a recent study reported no effects in body weight, feed intake and feed conversion ratio in broiler chickens fed with a standard diet and GOS at two different

concentrations; however the study clearly showed a significant increase in the intestinal bifidobacteria population (Jung *et al.*, 2008).

Mainly, prebiotics seem to selectively enhance lactobacilli and bifidobacteria populations and reduce colonization by pathogenic bacteria (Baurhoo *et al.*, 2009; Biggs and Parsons, 2008).

Results on animal performance, either with a probiotic or a prebiotic treatment, are often contradictory and mostly affected by the microorganisms or compound chosen, the dietary supplementation level, and duration of use. In many cases, the environmental and the stress status of the animals are not reported or considered, as the experimental settings are often too far from farm conditions.

Recent development and applications of synbiotic products have focused on the assessment of beneficial effects in poultry health and production; however, information available to date is scarce. Mohnl *et al.* (2007) found that a synbiotic product had a comparable potential to improve broiler performance as avilamycin treatment. A *Lactobacillus spp.*-based probiotic product, in combination with dietary lactose, was successfully assessed, improving body weight and feed conversion in Salmonella-challenged turkeys (Vicente *et al.*, 2007). Li *et al.* (2008), adding FOS and *B. subtilis* to the diet, observed that average daily gain and feed conversion ratio were improved; diarrhoea and mortality rate were reduced compared to aureomycin treatment.

A considerable increase in the bifidobacteria, lactobacilli and total anaerobes populations has been shown when feeding a diet containing a combination of a galactooligosaccharide and Bifidobacterium lactis but no effect on body weight, feed intake and feed conversion was observed (Jung *et al.*, 2008).

Awad *et al.* (2009) investigated the effect of a dietary treatment with a synbiotic product (a combination of *E. faecium*, a prebiotic derived from chicory, and immune modulating substances derived from sea algae) on broiler chickens. Body weight, average daily weight gain, carcass yield percentage, and feed conversion rate were significantly increased compared with the control, whereas no increase in organ weight was found, with exception for the small intestine; a significant increase in the villus height in both duodenum and ileum was also observed.

Overall, all the authors agreed that a synbiotic product displayed a greater effect than individual preparations (Awad *et al.*, 2009; Jung *et al.*, 2008; Revolledo *et al.*, 2009; Vandeplas *et al.*, 2009). This coupling could represent an important and synergistic strategy to improve gut health of chickens from the first days of life and control pathogen release in the environment, decreasing the risk of foodborne infections in humans. Thus, future research and applications in field trials are necessary to look for new combinations with the aim to produce standard safe compositions at a high functional level.

Starvric and Kornegay (1995); Jin *et al.* (1998); Zulkifii *et al.* (2000); Simmering and Blaut (2001); Kabir *et al.* (2005); and Apata (2008); summarized the beneficial effects of probiotics in poultry as follows;

- Enhance growth performance
- Modify intestinal microbiota
- Improve nutrient digestibility
- Stimulate immune system

- Lower serum cholesterol
- Reduce inflammatory reactions
- Decrease carcass contamination
- Prevent pathogen colonization
- Increase feed efficiency
- Improve carcass yield and sensory characteristics

2.5.1 Effects of DFM on the Gastrointestinal Microflora

Several different microorganisms coexist in the gastrointestinal tract most of which are bacterial population (Gaggia *et al.*, 2008) which allow the digestion of compounds, such as cellulose, that require specific sets of enzymes. The bacteria are able to benefit from this habitat by making use of the energy provided by ingested food and the stable synergistic habitat as reported by Gaggia *et al.* (2008).

The DFM enhances the balance between beneficial and pathogenic bacteria within this microflora in a normally functioning gastro- intestinal tract (without any intestinal disorders) since any disorder or stress could impact feed intake, nutrient conversion and survival rate. In addition to the beneficial effect of DFM on access to nutrients, it also improves the action of bacteria on intestinal physiology, morphology, mucus secretion, metabolism and immune functions (Shirkey *et al.*, 2006) thereby stabilizing the digestive microflora and for them to compete with pathogenic microflora.

2.5.2 Effects of DFM on Nutrient Synthesis and Digestibility

The intestine is an organ that has the function of maximizing nutrient uptake and to minimize antigenic disturbance while tolerating the presence of indigenous microbiota and other antigens introduced by the presence of feed within the intestinal tract. Direct-fed microbial help to enhance nutrient utilization, synthesis, and digestibility and production performance by reducing the competitions that exist between the host and its enteric pathogenic microflora as related by Santos *et al.* (2005). However, apart from nutrient synthesis, probiotics may improve the digestibility of some dietary nutrients such as carbohydrates, fats and proteins (Friend and Shahani, 1984) by increasing the activities of enzymes such as lactase, lipase and peptidase respectively. Other reports however show no effect on digestibility of Dry Matter (DM), Neutral Detergent Fiber (NDF), Acid Detergent Fiber (ADF), and amino acid when pigs were fed probiotics containing *Lactobacillus* or *Bacillus* cultures (Kornegay *et al.*, 1995).

2.5.3 Effects of DFM on Growth Performance

The number of eggs produced in layer poultry production is one of the key indicators affecting the profitability of layer production even though egg weight and size are equally important. Improvement in egg numbers and feed to gain ratio will result in improved profitability due to greater output and reduction in overhead feed costs.

Probiotics become beneficial to the host animal by increasing competition for adhesion receptors and nutrients with the pathogenic bacteria in the gut besides producing antibacterial substances which help in controlling the pathogenic gut microflora (Fuller, 1989). However some other factors can make the effects of probiotics more complicated these include the environmental conditions of the research site, handling of the animals, genetic background of the animals, different stress factors, composition of gut microflora in the animals and chances for crosscontamination (Jonsson and Conway, 1992). Types of microorganisms (bacteria and fungi) and carriers in probiotics can also cause modifications in gut microorganism populations and as a result intestinal health modifications (Hill *et al.*, 1986).

2.5.4 Effects of DFM on the Immune System

Kabir et al. (2004) evaluated the dynamics of probiotics on immune response of broilers and they reported significantly higher antibody production (P < 0.01) in experimental birds as compared to control ones. They also demonstrated that the differences in the weight of spleen and bursa of probiotics and conventional fed broilers could be attributed to different level of antibody production in response to SRBC. Similarly, Khaksefidi and Ghoorchi (2006) reported that the antibody titer in the 50 mg/kg probiotic supplemented group was significantly higher at 5 and 10 days of postimmunization (PI) compared to control, when SRBC was injected at 7 and 14 days of age. In addition, Haghighi et al. (2005) demonstrated that administration of probiotics enhances serum and intestinal natural antibodies to several foreign antigens in chickens. On the other hand, Dalloul et al. (2005) examined the effects of feeding a Lactobacillus-based probiotic on the intestinal immune responses of broiler chickens over the course of an *E. acervulina* infection and they demonstrated that the probiotic continued to afford some measure of protection through immune modulation despite a fairly overwhelming dose of E. acervulina. They also suggested a positive impact of the probiotic in stimulating some of the early immune responses against E. *acervulina*, as characterized by early IFN- γ and IL-2 secretions, resulting in improved local immune defenses against coccidiosis. Brisbin et al. (2008) investigated spatial and temporal expression of immune system genes in chicken cecal tonsil and spleen mononuclear cells in response to structural constituents of L. acidophilus and they

found that cecal tonsil cells responded more rapidly than spleen cells to the bacterial stimuli, with the most potent stimulus for cecal tonsil cells being DNA and for splenocytes being the bacterial cell wall components. They also discovered that in both splenocytes and cecal tonsil cells, STAT2 and STAT4 genes were highly induced and the expression of STAT2, STAT4, IL-18, MyD88, IFN-alpha, and IFN-gamma genes were up-regulated in cecal tonsil cells after treatment with *L. acidophilus* DNA. Simultaneously, several investigators demonstrated the potential effect of probiotic on immunomodulation (Matsuzaki and Chin, 2000; Zulkifli *et al.*, 2000; Dalloul *et al.*, 2003; Koenen *et al.*, 2004; Haghighi *et al.*, 2005; Mathivanan *et al.*, 2007; Nayebpor *et al.*, 2007; Apata, 2008). On the other hand, Midilli *et al.* (2008) showed the ineffectiveness of additive supplementation of probiotics on systemic IgG.

2.5.6 Haematological Data and their Relevance in Animal Studies

An analysis of haematological parameters of chickens is vital for the diagnosis of various pathological and metabolic disorders. Blood analysis is performed as a diagnostic tool to assess the health status of humans or animals. Any haematological changes observed through the analysis are used to determine the body status or health condition, metabolic profile, production patterns and to assess the impact of environmental, nutritional and pathological stresses on the animal. Haematological parameters provide valuable information on the immune status of animals (Kral and Suchy, 2000) as well as serve as indicators of physiological state of birds (Castagliulo *et al.*, 1996; Sarker *et al.*, 1995; Chowdhury *et al.*, 2005). Such information, apart from being useful for diagnostic and management purposes, could equally be incorporated into breeding programmes. Conducting haematological studies helps to

determine the normal physiological values (Table 6) under local conditions for proper management, feeding, breeding, prevention and treatment of diseases.

Studies of haematological parameters in birds show that they are influenced by some factors such as age, sex, season and nutrition. Oyewale and Ajibade (1990) and Pavlak *et al.* (2005) observed that the PCV and Hb values tend to be higher in males than in females in turkeys and pigeons. Packed cell volume (PCV), haemoglobin concentration (Hb) and red blood cell count (RBC) have been reported to increase with age in chickens (Islam *et al.*, 2004). Table 6 shows normal values of haematological parameters of chickens.

ERYTHROCYTIC SERIES			LEUKOCYTIC SERIES			
Parameters	Range	Mean	Parameters	Range	Mean	
Erythrocytes (x10 ⁶ /µl)	2.5-3.5	3.0	Leukocytes /µl	12,000-30,000	12,000	
Haemoglobin (g/dl)	7.0-13.0	9.0	Heterophil (band)	Rare	-	
PCV (%)	22.0-35.0	30.0	Heterophil (mature)	3,000-6,000	4,500	
MCV (fl)	90.0-140.0	115.0	Lymphocyte 7,000-17,500		14,000	
MCH (pg)	33.0-47.0	41.0	Monocyte	150 - 2,000	1,300	
MCHC (%)	26.0-35.0	29.0	Eosinophil	0-1,000	400	
Reticulocytes (%)	0-0.6	0.0	Basophil	Rare	-	
ESR (mm)*	3.0-12.0	7.0				
RBC size (µm)	7.0x12.0		% distribution			
Other data	WJ SANE NO		Parameters	Range	Mean	
Thrombocytes $(x10^3/\mu l)$	20.0-40.0	30.0	Heterophil	150-400	28.0	
Icterus index (units)	2-5	2	Lymphocyte	45.0-70.0	60.0	
Plasma proteins (g/dl)	4.0-5.5	4.5	Monocyte	5.0-10.0	8.0	
Fibrinogen (g/dl)	0.1-0.4	0.2	Eosinophil	1.5-6.0	4.0	
Erythrocytes life span	20-35 days		Basophil	Rare	-	
(days)						

 Table 6: Normal Blood Values for the Chicken (Gallus gallus domesticus)

ESR determined after 1 hour at 45* angle

Source: Jain (1993)

Jain (1993) reported that many factors influence the composition of blood drawn from animals, namely, time of day, genetic factors (breed or strain), age, sex, nutrition, environmental conditions, physiological status, capillary or heart blood, anaesthesia and type of anaesthetics and the animal's state of excitement. Similar reports have been provided by Sanni *et al.* (2000) and Piccione *et al.* (2001, 2005) that **haematological parameters** are also influenced by diurnal fluctuations or changes in daily physical and metabolic activities. The mean haematological values of RBC, Hb and erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) of birds vary among the various species and that other factors including breed, sex and the nutrition of the bird also affects the RBC counts (Sturkie, 1965).



CHAPTER THREE

3.0 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Location and Duration of the Project

Two studies were conducted at the Poultry Section of the Department of Animal Science of the Faculty of Agriculture, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology (KNUST), Kumasi for a total period of 8 weeks each to determine the effect of DFM in broiler production. The first experiment using the DFM in feed was carried out from February to April, 2013. Mean annual rainfall of 1100 mm and mean monthly temperature of 34.0° C were recorded during this period. The second experiment using DFM in water was also carried out from July to August, 2013 with mean annual rainfall of 1600 mm and mean monthly temperature of 33.33°C (Ghana Agro-Meteorological Station, 2013).

3.2 Experimental animals and design of experiment

Three hundred (300) unsexed day old Cobb commercial strains of broiler chickens were used for each study. The chicks were obtained from Akate Farms and reared in a separate brooder house for the first 28 days (0 - 4 weeks). One hundred (100) watt electric bulbs were used to provide continuous light and heat during the brooding stage. The diets offered in the first experiment contained 22.20% CP with a metabolizable energy (M.E) of 2884 kcal kg⁻¹ while that of the second experiment contained 22.8% CP with metabolizable energy (M.E) of 2833 kcal kg⁻¹. The diets were fed to the bird's *ad-libitum*. In experiment 1, the control diet (T1) did not contain any DFM, whereas T2 (DFM-1) contained 1.5ml Rumen enhancer -3 (RE-3), T3(DFM-2) contained 1.5ml Fermented product of rumen enhancer -3(RE-3+) and T4(P-3) also contained DFM that had a combination of 1ml rumen enhancer and

0.5ml *P. polymyxa* to form 1.5 ml P-3. Each of these DFM products was incorporated in a kilogram of feed.

In experiment 2, the control diet (T1) did not contain any DFM, whereas T2 (DFM-1) contained 1.5ml Rumen enhancer -3 (RE-3), T3(DFM-2) contained 1.5ml Fermented product of rumen enhancer -3(RE-3+) and T4(P-3) also contained DFM that had a combination of 1ml rumen enhancer and 0.5ml *P. polymyxa* to form 1.5ml P-3. Each of these DFM products was incorporated in a litre of water. Feed and water were provided *ad-libitum*. At 28 days of age, two hundred and forty birds (240) each were randomly selected and divided into four groups, each group constituting a treatment with four replicates per treatment in a completely randomised design (CRD). Each replicate group of fifteen birds (5 males and 10 females) each was maintained in a coop. The two trials lasted for 56 days each and each of the four groups of birds received one of the dietary treatments for 8 weeks. Feed and water were provided *ad-libitum*. The compositions of the first and second experimental broiler diets and their chemical compositions are presented in Tables 7 and 8.


	TREATMENTS	: Direct-Fed	Fed Microbials (DFM)		
Ingredients (g kg ⁻¹)	Control (T1)	RE3 (T2)	RE3+ (T3)	P3 (T4)	
DFM(ml)	0	150.00	150.00	150.00	
Maize	60.00	60.00	60.00	60.00	
Soyabean meal	18.00	18.00	18.00	18.00	
Fish meal	10.00	10.00	10.00	10.00	
Wheat bran	10.00	10.00	10.00	10.00	
Oyster shell	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	
Dicalcium phosphate	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	
Vit/mineral premix*	0.50	0.50	0.50	0.50	
Salt (NaCl)	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	
TOTAL	100	100	100	100	
Chemical Composition (g	kg ⁻¹ DM)				
Crude protein	22.20	22.20	22.20	22.20	
Crude fibre	3.43	3.43	3.43	3.43	
Ether extract	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	
Ash	8.26	8.26	8.26	8.26	
Moisture	11	11	11	11	
Nitrogen Free Extract	51.11	51.11	51.11	51.11	
Lysine	13.06	13.06	13.06	13.06	
Methionine	5.05	5.05	5.05	5.05	
Cystine	3.44	3.44	3.44	3.44	
ME (kcal/kg) calculated	2857.40	2857.40	2857.40	2857.40	

 Table 7: Chemical Composition of Experimental Broiler Diets (DFM)

*Premix supplied (kg⁻¹diet); 10,000 IU Vit A; 2000 IU Vit D3; 10 IU Vit E; 3 mg Vit K; 2.5 mg Riboflavin; 0.05 mg Cobalamin; 5 mg Panthothenic acid; 12.5 mg Niacin; 175 mg Choline; 0.5 mg Folic acid; 2.8 mg Manganese; 0.5 mg Iron; 2.5 mg Zinc; 625 mg Cobalt.



	TREATMENTS: Direct-Fed Microbials (DFM)						
Ingredients (g kg ⁻¹)	Control (T1)	RE3 (T2)	RE3 + (T3)	P3 (T4)			
Maize	60.00	60.00	60.00	60.00			
Soyabean meal	18.00	18.00	18.00	18.00			
Fish meal	10.00	10.00	10.00	10.00			
Wheat bran	10.00	10.00	10.00	10.00			
Oyster shell	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00			
Dicalcium phosphate	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25			
Vit/mineral premix*	0.50	0.50	0.50	0.50			
Salt (NaCl)	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25			
TOTAL	100	100	100	100			
Chemical Composition (g	kg ⁻¹ DM)	51					
Crude protein	22.80	22.80	22.80	22.80			
Crude fibre	3.31	3.31	3.31	3.31			
Ether extract	5.00	5.00	5.00	5.00			
Ash	8.00	8.00	8.00	8.00			
Moisture	11	11	11	11			
Nitrogen Free Extract	50.11	50.11	50.11	50.11			
Lysine	13.06	13.06	13.06	13.06			
Methionine	5.05	5.05	5.05	5.05			
Cystine	3.44	3.44	3.44	3.44			
ME (kcal/kg) calculated	2833.20	2833.20	2833.20	2833.20			

 Table 8: Chemical Composition of the Experimental Broiler Diets (DFM)

*Premix supplied (kg⁻¹diet); 10,000 IU Vit A; 2000 IU Vit D3; 10 IU Vit E; 3 mg Vit K; 2.5 mg Riboflavin; 0.05 mg Cobalamin; 5 mg Panthothenic acid; 12.5 mg Niacin; 175 mg Choline; 0.5 mg Folic acid; 2.8 mg Manganese; 0.5 mg Iron; 2.5 mg Zinc; 625 mg Cobalt.

Routine and periodic management practices such as vaccination, drug administration and maintenance of cleanliness within and outside the poultry pens were carried out. Birds were vaccinated against Gumboro, Newcastle disease and the control were medicated against Coccidiosis at 3 days of age and again at third week using Sulfadimidine Sodium 33% (Bremer Pharma GMBH, Germany) via the drinking water.

3.2.1. Chemical Analysis:

Proximate analysis of each experimental diet was carried out at the Department of Animal Science as described by the (AOAC, 1990). Metabolizable energy was computed using the equation of NRC (1985):

ME (kcal/kg) = (35x % CP) + (85x % CF) + (35x % NFE).

3.3. Parameters Measured

3.3.1. Feed Intake, Weight Gain, Feed Conversion Ratio and Live Weight Changes

Data pertaining to performance traits such as growth, feed conversion ratio, percent mortality, and body weights were recorded by weighing individual chicks at weekly interval up to 8 weeks of age for comparative evaluation and interaction effects of all treatments. Chicks were fed *ad-libitum*. Difference in initial and final body weight represented the weight gained by chicks over the corresponding period. Weighed amounts of diet were provided to chicks. Feed consumed and weight gains were recorded weekly. The percent mortality was also regularly recorded for each group. The biweekly records of the feed offered and residual amounts of weigh backs were maintained for each replicate to calculate the feed consumption per bird. All birds in each replicate were weighed at biweekly intervals using a scale and a weighing cage and then the weight divided by the total number of birds in each coop to get a representative mean weight for each bird to calculate for body weight gains. Feed Conversion Ratio (FCR) was calculated by the standard formula using feed eaten (g) / bird divided by weight gain (g). To know the status of mortality daily observations were made to record the occurrence of deaths in each experimental treatments.

3.4. Blood Collection and Assays

At 56 days of age, blood samples from 2 birds (male and female) per replicate in each experiment were collected for haematological assay using a sterile syringe. These included red blood cells (RBC) count, white blood cells (WBC) differential, haemoglobin (Hb) and haematocrit (PVC). Five millilitres (5ml) of blood was collected from each broiler into vacuutaner tubes containing ethylene diamine tetracetic acid (EDTA) as an anticoagulant. Haemoglobin was determined using the cyanmethemoglobin method described by Cheesbrough (2001). Haematocrit was determined using the microcapillary method (Mukherjee, 2005), RBC by Dacie and Lewis (2000) method and WBC by the method described by Holfbrand and Petit (2000). Each determination was made in duplicate and the mean calculated. Various haematological indices like mean corpuscular haemoglobin (MCH), mean corpuscular volume (MCV), and mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration (MCHC) were calculated from results obtained. Total Protein (T.protein), Total Cholesterol (T.Chol), Triglycerides (TGS), High Density Lipoprotein (HDL), Low Density Lipoprotein (LDL) using auto analyzer called Sysmex KX-21N (Japan) and Flexor Junior (Netherlands), respectively in the estimation.

3.5.1. Microbiological Faecal Analysis

Faecal samples for microbiological analysis were taken at the end of each experiment using disposable hand gloves to prevent self-and-sample contamination. The Most Probable Number (MPN) method was used to determine total and faecal coliforms in the samples. Serial dilutions of 10⁻¹ and 10⁻⁴ were prepared by weighing 1g of the sample into 10 ml sterile distilled water. One milliliter aliquots from each of the dilutions were incubated into 5 ml of MacConey Broth for 35°C for total coliforms

BAD

and 44°C faecal coliforms for 18-24 hours. Tubes showing colour change from purple to yellow after 24 hours were identified as positive for faecal coliforms. Counts per 100 ml were calculated from MPN tables. Additionally, the Gram stain technique was used to facilitate microscopic examination of morphological characteristics of the various bacteria.

3.5.1.1 E. coli (Thermotolerant Coliforms)

From each of the positive tubes identified, a drop was transferred into a 5 ml test tube of trypton water and incubated at 44°C for 24 hours. A drop of Kovacs' reagent was then added to the tube of trypton water. All tubes showing a red ring colour development after gentle agitation denoted the presence of indole and recorded as presumptive for thermotolerant coliforms (*E. coli*). Counts per 100 ml were calculated from MPN tables.

3.5.1.2 Faecal Enterococci

Serial dilutions of 10⁻¹ and 10⁻⁴ were prepared by measuring 1ml of the sample into 9ml sterile distilled water. One milliliter aliquots from each of the dilutions were inoculated on a Slanetz and Barltey Agar prepared on sterile petri dishes. The petri dishes were preincubated at a 37°C for 4hours to aid bacterial resuscitation. The plates were then incubated at a 44°C for further 44 hours. After incubation, all red, maroon and pink colonies that were smooth and convex were counted and recorded as faecal enteroccoci.

3.5.1.3 Salmonella

Serial diluted sample was added to 10 ml Buffered Peptone Water (BPW) and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. Then 0.1ml of the sample from the BPW was

transferred into 10ml of selenite broth in universal bottle and incubated at 44°C for 48 hours. Swaps from the bottle onto SS agar and incubated at 37°C for 48 hours. Blank colonies on the SS agar indicate the presence of salmonella.

3.6. Carcass Analysis

At the end of each experiment, 2 chickens (1 male and 1 female) were taken from each replicate, which represented the average weight of the group for carcass evaluation. Preslaughter live weight for each chicken was taken. Dressing percentage and weight of organs were measured. The organs were expressed as a percent of live weight.

3.7. Economics of Production

Economics of production was based on the feed cost per kilogram diet and feed cost to produce a kilogram (kg) body weight. Feed cost per kilogram for each of the experimental diets was estimated based on the prevailing prices of the feed ingredients at the time of each trial. Feed cost to produce a kg body weight was calculated as the product of the feed cost per kg and feed conversion ratio for individual dietary treatments.

3.8. Statistical Analysis:

The data collected was subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using GenStat (2012) Version (12) and the least significant difference (Lsd) was used to separate the treatment means.

JSANE

CHAPTER FOUR

4.0 RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

4.1. EXPERIMENT ONE: DFM (RE3, RE3+ and P3) in Feed for Broiler Chickens.

4.1.2. Effect of Probiotic on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler Chickens.

Data on the general performance of the broiler chickens fed diets containing RE3,

RE3+ and P3 are summarized in Table 9.

4.1.3. Feed Intake

From the experiment, it was realized that there was no significant (p>0.05) difference in feed intake, but the birds on the control diet tended to eat more than their counterparts on the probiotic treated diets.

In a previous rat study, using the same DFM product, there were no significant differences (P>0.05) in the mean feed intake among the dietary treatments (Okai, 2008). Furthermore, other researchers had reported similar results for mean daily feed intake of broilers (Bonsu, 2009; Dei, 2010). Broilers on the Control diet recorded the highest total feed intake followed by P3, RE3+ and RE3 though there were again no significant (P>0.05) differences among them.

4.1.4. Body Weight, Weight Gain and Feed Conversion Ratio

There were no significant differences (p>0.05) among the mean values for the final body weight, total weight gain and feed conversion ratio of broiler birds fed the DFM diets and those devoid of the DFM. However, numerical differences exist among the DFM-fed diets and the control. These results were clearly evident from the findings of many investigators who demonstrated no beneficial effects (Goodling *et al.*, 1987; Maiolino *et al.*, 1992; Owings, 1992; Karaoglu and Durdag, 2005) of DFM on boby weight, weight gain and feed conversion ratio.

4.1.5. Percentage Mortality

Mortality of the broiler chickens was not significantly (P>0.05) affected by the dietary treatments. However, there were numerical differences in mortality among the DFM-fed experimental animals and the control groups. A total of eleven (11) birds were recorded dead, Six (6), one (1), two (2) and two (2) for control, RE3, RE3+ and P3 respectively representing 1.50, 0.25, 0.50 and 0.50% respectively. This result is in agreement to the findings of Bonsu (2010), Dei *et al.*, (2010), Lalev *et al.*, (2011), and Arpasova *et al.*, (2012); who observed that, probiotics increases resistance to infectious diseases and reduces risk of mortality caused by the presence of infectious diseases. Research has shown that when animals are fed certain strains of bacteria, the activity of their immune systems increases (Choudhari *et al.*, 2008) and this must have accounted for non occurrence of any pathogenic disease.



PARAMETERS	TREATMENT						
	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	Lsd	FPr	
Initial Weight (g)	43.00	43.00	43.00	43.00	-	-	
Total Feed Intake (g)	4715	4685	4672	4708	44.5	0.264	
Final Body Weight (g)	2350	2555	2448	2278	275.9	0.199	
Total Weight Gain (g)	2307	2512	2405	2235	275.6	0.194	
FCR	2.04	1.87	1.94	2.11	0.24	0.163	
Mortality (%)	1.500	0.250	0.500	0.500	1.238	0.183	
Carcass characteristics	$ \rangle \rangle$	IU.					
Carcass yield (% of LBW)	0.75	0.73	0.86	0.85	1.481	0.06	
Organ weights (g)	N	My					
Gizzard Weight.	76.349	74.923	74.918	69.693	16.48	0.825	
Intestine Weight.	147.685	150.226	153.148	156.050	29.38	0.932	
Liver Weight.	42.288	45.471	46.815	43.965	8.14	0.661	
Heart Weight.	10.815	8.898	10.423	10.568	1.634	0.094	
Economy of gain	EU	ST.	Ŧ	7			
Cost/kg(GH¢)	1.26	1.30	1.30	1.30	0.045	-	
Cost/kg weight gain	2.57	2.43	2.52	2.74	0.310	0.102	

Table 9. Effect of DFM on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler Chickens.

4.1.6. Carcass Characteristics and Organ Weights of Broiler Chickens

The relative organ weights of the probiotic-fed broilers did not differ significantly (P < 0.05) from their control counterparts, as no differences were observed in the other carcass parameters too. Carcass yield percentages were higher for the probiotic-fed broilers than for the control. The results are in agreement with the work done by Willis *et al.*,(2007), that DFM supplementation did not significantly (P>0.05) affect carcass weight of broiler birds.

4.1.7. Effect of Probiotic on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chickens.

The results of the study indicated that haematological parameters were not significantly different between treatments (P>0.05) except for total protein, albumin and globulin as presented in Table 10. However, the results obtained were within the normal range for healthy birds as stated by Aiello and Mays, (1998), Awaad and Zouelfeker, (2001), Campbell *et al.*, (2003) and Pampori, (2003). In addition, Haghighi *et al.* (2005) demonstrated that administration of probiotics enhances serum and intestinal natural antibodies to several foreign antigens in chickens. Blood cellular and biochemical indices of chickens provide valuable information on the immune status of animals (Kral and Suchy, 2000) as well as serve as indicators of physiological state of birds.



Table 10. Effect of DFM on Haemato-Biochemical parameters of broiler chickens.

PARAMETERS	TREATMENTS							
Haematology	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	LSD	FPr		
WBC (mm ³ x10 ³)	246.2	240.2	246.2	241.5	14.31	0.716		
RBC (3x10 ⁶ /l)	2.450	2.300	2.500	2.300	0.3176	0.426		
HB (g/dl)	10.15	9.25	9.80	9.15	1.245	0.301		
PCV (%)	33.35	30.32	3 2.73	30.45	3.430	0.176		
MCV (fl)	135.00	129.25	131.75	131.00	4.943	0.135		
MCH (Pg)	41.25	39.48	39.45	39.40	1.884	0.142		
MCHC (g/dl)	30.43	30.40	31.75	30.05	1.811	0.236		
Blood chemistry		VI.	2					
Albumin (g l ⁻¹)	11.25 ^b	14.00 ^a	13.75 ^a	14.75 ^a	2.279	0.030		
Globulin (g l ⁻¹)	14.50 ^b	17.25 ^a	17.25 ^a	17.50 ^a	2.156	0.032		
HDL (mmoll- ¹)	1.250	1.200	1.000	1.225	0.3261	0.363		
LDL (mmoll- ¹)	0.875	0.825	1.100	1.000	0.3708	0.400		
TGS (mmoll- ¹)	1.000	1.100	0.850	0.875	0.3199	0.335		
T-CHOL (mmoll- ¹)	2.62	2.80	3.35	3.10	0.677	0.149		
T-PROT (g l-1)	26.00 ^b	31.25 ^a	31.00 ^a	32 .25 ^a	4.346	0.036		

^{a,b} Means within columns with no common superscript differ significantly (P < 0.05).

HB =Haemoglobin, PCV = Packed Cell Volume or HCT= haematocrit, RBC = Red Blood Cell, WBC = white blood cell, MCV = mean cell volume, MCH = mean cell haemoglobin, MCHC = mean cell haemoglobin concentration, T.protein = Total Protein, T.Chol = Total Cholesterol, TGS = Triglycerides, HDL =High Density Lipoprotein, LDL = Low Density Lipoprotein, LSD=Least Significant Difference, P-Value=Probability Value.

4.1.8. Effect of Probiotic on the Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens

From the experiment, it was realized that significant (p<0.05) differences were observed among the faecal enterococci. The results are in agreement to the findings of (Rada *et al.*, 1995; Jin *et al.*, 1998; Line *et al.*, 1998; Pascual *et al.*, 1999; Kabir *et al.*, 2005; Yaman *et al.*, 2006; Higgins *et al.*, 2007; Mountzouris *et al.*, 2007); who observed that, in broiler nutrition, probiotic species belonging to *Lactobacillus*, *Streptococcus*, *Bacillus*, *Bifidobacterium*, *Enterococcus*, *Aspergillus*, *Candida*, and *Saccharomyces* have a beneficial effect on modulation of intestinal microflora and pathogen inhibition. Their results revealed competitive antagonism. However there were some numerical differences between the other intestinal microbiota of the control and the DFM-treated experimental animals as shown in table 11.

Table 11. Effect of DFM on Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chicken								
PARAMETERS TREATMENT								
	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	LSD	FPr		
E.Coli {cfu}	2.4*107	6.0*10 ⁶	1.3*10 ⁶	6.2*10 ⁶	3.8*10 ⁷	0.587		
Enterococci {cfu}	199ª	46 ^b	68 ^b	86 ^b	153.5	0.005		
Salmonella {cfu}	7.5*10 ⁴	4.8*10 ⁴	1.8*10 ⁴	$2.3*10^4$	$3.2*10^4$	0.091		

^{a,b} Means within columns with no common superscript differ significantly (P < 0.05).

W J SANE

4.1.9. Feed Cost and Economy of Gain

The feed cost per kg of the Control, RE3, RE3+ and P3 diets were GH¢ 1.26, GH¢ 1.30, GH¢ 1.30 and GH¢ 1.30 respectively. The differences in the cost values were attributed to high increment of DFM at the commencement of the experiment. Broilers on the RE3 diets were more efficient with respect to feed to gain ratio (Table 9), however, it could be deduced that, it was more economical to raise broilers on the probiotic containing diets. Feed costs per kg gain of the various diets were GH¢ 2.57 (Control), GH¢ 2.43 (RE3), GH¢ 2.53 (RE3+) and GH¢ 2.47 (P3). There was no significant difference (P>0.05) between the value recorded for RE3 and the other dietary treatments (Table 9).). Feed accounts for up to 80% of the costs in production of poultry in Ghana and other developing countries (Adesehinwa, 2007). It is therefore essential that farmers regulate the level of administration in feed formulation so as to optimize profit.



4.2. EXPERIMENT TWO: DFM (RE3, RE3+ and P3) in water for Broiler chickens.

4.2.1. Effect of Probiotic on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler Chickens.

A summary of the growth performance and carcass characteristics of the bird population for experiment two is shown in Table 12

4.2.2. Feed Intake

The results from the experiment indicated no significant (P > 0.05) effects of DFM on feed intake (Table 12). Average feed consumption varied between diets, but was not statistically different.

Many factors affect feed consumption in animals including physical texture, presence of anti-nutritive factors, dietary energy and protein contents (Donkoh *et al.*, 2012). The mean values for total feed intake were 4647g, 4608g, 4628g and 4637g for dietary treatments Control, RE3 and RE3+ and P3 respectively (Table 12). There were no significant differences (P>0.05) among the treatment means. In a previous rat study, using the same DFM product, there were no significant differences (P>0.05) in the mean feed intake among the dietary treatments (Okai, 2008). Furthermore, other researchers had reported similar results for mean daily feed intake of broilers (Bonsu, 2009; Dei, 2010). Broilers on the Control diet recorded the highest total feed intake followed by P3, RE3+ and RE3 though there were again no significant (P>0.05) differences among them.

4.2.3. Body Weight, Weight Gain and Feed Conversion Ratio

Contrary to the results of the DFM feeding trial (Experiment 1), significant (p < 0.05) differences in total weight gain, final body weight and feed conversion ratio of birds were observed during the study (Table 12). These results concur with the findings of

the following researchers (Jernigan *et al.*, 1985; Tortuero and Fernandez, 1995; Jin *et al.*, 1997; Yeo and Kim, 1997; Jin *et al.*, 1998; Collinder *et al.*, 2000; Zulkifli *et al.*, 2000; Kalavathy *et al.*, 2003; Lan *et al.*, 2003., Alexopoulos *et al.*, 2004; Islam *et al.*, 2004; Kabir *et al.*, 2004; Kralik *et al.*, 2004; Gil De Los Santos *et al.*, 2005; Kamruzzaman *et al.*, 2005; Sun *et al.*, 2005; Mountzouris *et al.*, 2007; Nayebpor *et al.*, 2007; Vicente *et al.*, 2007; Apata, 2008; Ashayerizadeh *et al.*, 2009) who found that live weight gains were significantly (P<0.01) higher for the DFM experimental birds as compared to their control counterparts as shown in Table 12. Huang *et al.* (2004) demonstrated that inactivated probiotics, disrupted by a high-pressure homogenizer, have positive effects on the production performance of broiler chickens when used at certain concentrations. In addition, Torres-Rodriguez *et al.* (2007) reported that administration of the selected probiotic (FM-B11) to turkeys increased the average daily gain and market BW, representing an economic alternative to improve turkey production.

4.2.4. Percentage Mortality

No health - related problems were observed during the experiment that could be attributed to the effectiveness of the various probiotics. A total of two (2) birds were recorded dead only in the control treatments with no mortality in the DFM treated groups. This result is in agreement to the findings of Bonsu (2010), Dei *et al.*, (2010), Lalev *et al.*, (2011), and Arpasova *et al.*, (2012); who observed that, probiotics increases resistance to infectious diseases and reduces risk of mortality caused by the presence of infectious diseases. Research has shown that when animals are fed certain strains of bacteria, the activity of their immune systems increases (Choudhari *et al.*, 2008) and this must have accounted for non occurrence of any pathogenic disease.

4.2.5. Carcass Characteristics and Organ Weight of Broiler Chickens

Similar to the body weight gain and feed conversion ratio, the carcass yields of broiler chickens supplemented with or without DFM were similar (p > 0.05). At the termination of the trial, examination of some organs (gizzard, liver, heart and intestine) obtained from all sacrificed birds revealed no macroscopic deviation from the normal in terms of gross tissue changes and that there were no significant differences among them. The results from the carcass evaluation relate well with those obtained in performance characteristics and it was observed that superior values were obtained for all the parameters evaluated. This is in agreement to the work done by Willis *et al.*,(2007), that DFM supplementation did not significantly (P>0.05) affect carcass weight of broiler birds.



 Table12: Effect of DFM on Growth Performance and Carcass Parameters of Broiler

 Chickens.

PARAMETERS	TREATMENT						
<u>.</u>	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	Lsd	FPr	
Initial weight (g)	40.00	40.00	40.00	40.00	-		
Total Feed Intake (g)	4647	4608	4628	4637	74.4		0.718
Final Body Weight (g)	2842°	3175 ^a	3017 ^b	3042 ^{ab}	158.0		0.005
Total Weight Gain (g)	2802 ^b	3135 ^a	2977 ^{ab}	3002 ^a	167.5		0.027
FCR	1.66 ^b	1.47 ^a	1.55 ^{ab}	1.54 ^a	0.190		0.019
Mortality (%)	0.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.770		0.426
Carcass characteristics	N.	1/2					
Carcass yield (% of LBW)	0.81	0.81	0.79	0.81	0.029		0.570
Organ weights (g)			1				
Gizzard Weight	72.75	81.25	82.75	75.00	15.087		0.439
Intestine Weight	128.38	127.25	129.00	117.00	26.542		0.735
Liver Weight	52.63	53.50	52.00	47.25	7.253		0.287
Heart Weight	14.50	14.75	13.38	13.88	2.044		0.481
Economy of gain				/			
Cost/Kg (GH¢)	1.26	1.30	1.30	1.30	-		-
Cost/kg weight gain	2.09	1.91	2.02	2.00	0.180		0.102

^{a,b,c} Means within columns with no common superscript differ significantly (P < 0.05).

4.2.6. Probiotic Effect on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chickens

From the study, haematological parameters were not significantly different between treatments (P>0.05) except for LDL as presented in table 13. However, the results obtained were in harmony with the normal range for healthy birds as stated by Jain (1993), Aiello and Mays, (1998), Awaad and Zouelfeker, (2001), Pampori (2003) and Campbell *et al.*, (2003).

	1.7	B. I.I.					
Table 13. Effect of DFM on Haemato-Biochemical Parameters of Broiler Chickens.							
	1.2						
PARAMETERS	TREATMEN	т					
Haematology	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	Lsd	Pr	
WBC (mm^3x10^3)	303.2	296.8	294.8	284.0	20.63	0.284	
RBC (3x10 ⁶ /l)	2.825	2.800	2.675	2.500	0.3708	0.258	
HB (g/dl)	11.45	10.95	10.55	10.40	1.407	0.403	
HCT (%)	36.62	35.38	33.35	33.33	4.732	0.382	
MCV (fl)	128.25	126.00	125.00	132.25	5.790	0.077	
MCH (Pg)	40.17	39.10	39.62	41.35	1.705	0.071	
MCHC (g/dl)	33.00	30.95	31.65	31.23	2.903	0.455	
Blood chemistry	7	77	-	/			
T-PROT (g1 ⁻¹)	48.0	42.0	47.2	42 <mark>.</mark> 8	8.78	0.367	
Albumin (g l ¹)	17.50	17.00	16.50	16.75	3.041	0.903	
Globulin (gl ⁻¹)	30.5	25.0	30.8	26.0	6.74	0.189	
T-CHO{mmoll- ¹ }	3.98	3.70	3.85	3.62	0.672	0.682	
TGS (mmoll- ¹)	1.62	1.57	1.45	1.50	0.663	0.940	
HDL (mmoll- ¹)	2.950	2.950	2.700	2.675	0.5777	0.594	
LDL (mmoll- ¹)	0.525 ^a	0.100 ^b	0.150 ^b	0.275 ^b	0.2201	0.005	

^{a,b} Means within columns with no common superscript differ significantly (P < 0.05).

HB =Haemoglobin, PCV = Packed Cell Volume or HCT= haematocrit, RBC = Red Blood Cell, WBC = white blood cell, MCV = mean cell volume, MCH = mean cell haemoglobin, MCHC = mean cell haemoglobin concentration, T.protein = Total Protein, T.Chol = Total Cholesterol, TGS = Triglycerides, HDL =High Density Lipoprotein, LDL = Low Density Lipoprotein

Serum cholesterol levels were numerically lower in broilers supplemented with DFM in water (Table 13) than those of the control birds. A similar reduction of serum cholesterol levels has been found in broilers (Mohan *et al.*, 1996), layers (Tortuero *et al.*, 1975; Abdulrahim *et al.*, 1996), germ-free pigs (Mott *et al.*, 1973), rats (Grunewald, 1982), and humans (Harrison and Peat, 1975) fed diets supplemented with *Lactobacillus*. The decrease in cholesterol level could be due to cholesterol assimilation (or uptake) by the *Lactobacillus* cells (Gilliland *et al.*, 1985; Buck and Gilliland, 1994), or to the coprecipitation of cholesterol with deconjugated bile salts (Klaver and Van der Meer, 1993).

4.2.7. Effect of Probiotic on the Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens

It was realized from the study that significant (p<0.05) differences were observed in salmonella and faecal enterococci among the treatment and the control groups. This results concurs to the findings of (Rada *et al.*, 1995; Jin *et al.*, 1998; Line *et al.*, 1998; Pascual *et al.*, 1999; Dalloul *et al.*, 2005; Kabir *et al.*, 2005; Yaman *et al.*, 2006; Higgins *et al.*, 2007; Mountzouris *et al.*, 2007) who observed that, probiotic species belonging to *Lactobacillus*, *Streptococcus*, *Bacillus*, *Bifidobacterium*, *Enterococcus*, *Aspergillus*, *Candida*, and *Saccharomyces* have a beneficial effect on modulation of intestinal microflora and pathogen inhibition. The DFM's method of application used in the present study had a strong ability to attach to the intestinal epithelium of chicken (Jin *et al.*, 1996d), are resistant to the bile and acidic conditions and are able to antagonize and competitively exclude some pathogenic bacteria *in vitro* (Jin *et al.*, 1996b,c). However, there were numerical differences in *E. coli* between the control and the DFM-treated experimental animals as shown in table 14.

PARAMETERS	TREATMENTS						
	Control(T1)	RE3(T2)	RE3+(T3)	P3(T4)	Lsd		
FPr							
E. coli (cfu) 0.151	571250	230000	493750	665000	395822.9		
Enterococci (cfu) <0.001	^{885ª} K		JST	132°	77.8		
Salmonella (cfu) 0.003	65000 ^a	0 ^b	10000 ^b	10000 ^b	31132.4		

Table 14. Effect of DFM on Intestinal Microbiota of Broiler Chickens

a,b,c Means within columns with no common superscript differ significantly (P < 0.05).

On the other hand, Chichlowski *et al.* (2007) compared the effects of providing a direct-fed microbials (DFM) with the feeding of salinomycin on intestinal histomorphometrics, and microarchitecture and they found less mucous thickness in DFM-treated chickens and the density of bacteria embedded in the mucous blanket appeared to be lower in DFM-treated chickens than in the control in all intestinal segments. Watkins and Kratzer (1983) reported that chicks dosed with *Lactobacillus* strains had lower numbers of coliforms in cecal macerates than the control. Francis *et al.* (1978) also reported that the addition of *Lactobacillus* product at 75 mg/kg of feed significantly decreased the coliform counts in the ceca and small intestine of turkeys. Using gnotobiotic chicks, Fuller (1977) found that host-specific *Lactobacillus* strains were able to decrease *Escherichia coli* in the crop and small intestine.

4.2.8. Feed Cost and Economy of Gain

Feed cost per kg was lower as the control birds were not given the DFM. The diets which contained the DFM were a little more expensive that is, GH¢ 1.30, GH¢ 1.30, GH¢ 1.30, GH¢ 1.30 and GH¢ 1.26 per kg for dietary treatments RE3, RE3+, P3 and Control respectively. This was solely due to the price disparities between the DFM and the Control diets at the commencement of the experiment. Broilers on the RE3 diets were more efficient with respect to feed to gain ratio (Table 12), consequently, it was more economical to raise broilers on the probiotic containing diets. The cost of feed to produce a kilogram (kg) live weight gain, was, however, lowest for birds on the dietary treatments which contained the DFM.



CHAPTER FIVE

5.0. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1. CONCLUSION

The present study revealed that supplementation of probiotics in feed and in water at the level of 1.5mls for broilers has achieved good results with regard to animal health and growth performance. The probiotic added at the normal recommended rate in the various combinations had superior overall **feed utilization** efficiency and reduced mortality which certainly cannot be obtained with the use of synthetic substances. Besides these effects there were evidences of lower **microbial load** in the intestines of probiotic supplemented broilers.

Additionally, every probiotic product is different and efficacy against specific organisms is not always the same. Thus, the producer must be able to very specifically identify the production problem for which specific probiotics must be applied.

5.2. RECOMMENDATIONS

Further studies should be conducted at the same level of administration and method of application to confirm the observations made in these preliminary studies.

Also, further research should be carried-out to evaluate the effectiveness of frequency of application of DFM on broiler performance.

REFERENCES

Abdulrahim, S. M., Haddadin, M.S.Y., Hashlamoun, E.A.R. and Robinson, R.K. (1996). The influence of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* and Bacitracin on layer performance of chickens and cholesterol content of plasma and egg yolk. Br. Poult. Sci., 37: 341 – 346.

Abe, F., Ishibashi, N. and Shimamura, S. (1995). Effect of administration of *Bifidobacteria* and lactic acid bacteria to newborn calves and piglets. Journal of Dairy Science. 78(12): 2838 – 2846.

Abe, Y., Nakamura, K., Yamada, M. and Yamamoto, Y. (2006). Encephalomalacia with Enterococcus durans infection in the brain stem and cerebral hemisphere in chicks in Japan. Avian Diseases, 50: 139–141.

Adesehinwa, A. O. K. (2007). Utilization of palm kernel cake as an energy source by growing pigs: effects on growth, serum metabolities, nutrient digestibility and cost of feed conversion. Bulgarian Journal of Agricultural Sceince, 13: 593 – 600.

Aiello, S.E. and Mays, A. (1998). The Mercks Veterinary Manual. 8th Edition. Merck and Co. Inc; Whitehouse Station, N.J. pp. 8.

Alexopoulos, C., Georgoulakis, I.E., Tzivara, A., Kyriakis, C.S., Govaris, A. and Kyriakis, S.C. (2004). Field evaluation of the effect of a probiotic-containing Bacillus licheniformis and Bacillus subtilis spores on the health status, performance, and carcass quality of grower and finisher pigs. Journal of Veterinary Medicine Series A, 51: 306 – 312.

Apata, D.F. (2008). Growth performance, nutrient digestibility and immune response of broiler chicks fed diets supplemented with a culture of *Lactobacillus bulgaricus*. J. Sci. Food Agric., 88: 1253 - 1258.

Arpášová, **H.**, **Haščík**, **P.**, **Kačániová**, **M. and Branislav**, **G. (2012).** The Effect of Probiotic Preparation enriched with selenium on performance parameters of laying hens. Animal Science and Biotechnologies, 45 (1): 16 - 23.

Ashayerizadeh, A., Dabiri, N., Ashayerizadeh, O., Mirzadeh, K.H., Roshanfekr,H. and Mamooee, M. (2009) Effect of dietary antibiotic, Probiotics and Prebiotics as growth promoters, on growth performance, carcass characteristics and hematological indices of broiler chickens. Pakis. J. Biol. Sci., 12: 52 - 57

Association of Official Analytical Chemists, AOAC. (1990). Official Methods of Analysis 15th Edition AOAC, Arlington, Virginia, USA.

Association of American Feed Control Officials (1998). AAFCO Official Publication. Atlanta: Georgia Dept. of Agric., USA. pp. 307 - 308.

Awaad, A.M.A. and Zouelfeker, S.S.A. (2001). Project: Effect of probiotics and combination of E. Coli Infections in Broiler Chickens. Cairo University, Faculty of Verterinary Medicine, Department of Poultry Disease, Giza, Egypt. Pp. 18 - 20.

Awad, W.A., Ghareeb, K., Abdel-Raheem, S. and Böhm, J. (2009). Effects of dietary inclusion of probiotic and synbiotic on growth performance, organ weights, and intestinal histomorphology of broiler chickens. Poultry Science, 88: 49 – 55.

Balevi, T., Uçan, U.S., Copkun, B., Kurtoðlu, V. and Cetingûl, I.S. (2001). Effect of dietary probiotic on performance and humoral immune response in layer hens. British Poultry Science, 42(4): 456 - 461.

Banerjee, C. C. (1988). Feed and Principles of Animal Nutrition. Oxford and I. B. H. Publishing Co. PVT. Ltd, New Delhi, Bombay, Calculta, pp. 630 - 640.

Barbosa, T.M., Serra, C. R., La Ragione, R. M., Woodward, M. J. and Henriques. A. O. (2005). Screening for bacillus isolates in the broiler gastrointestinal tract. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 71: 968 - 978.

Bansal, G.R. Singh, V.P. and Sachan, N. (2011). Effect of probiotic supplementation on the performance of broilers. Asian Journal of Animal Sciences, 5: 277 - 284.

Barnes, E.M., Impey, C.S. and Cooper, D.M. (1979). Factors affecting the incidence and antisalmonella activity of the anaerobic cecal flora of the young chick. Journal of Hygiene, 82(2): 263 - 283.

Barnes, E.M., Impey, C.S. and Cooper, D.M. (1980a). Competitive exclusion of Salmonellas from the newly hatched chick. The Veterinary Record, 106(3): 61.

Barnes, E.M., Impey, C.S. and Cooper, D.M. (1980b) Manipulation of the crop and intestinal flora of the newly hatched chick. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 33(11): 2426 - 2433.

Barton, M. D. (2000). Antibiotic use in animal feed and its impact on human health. Nutr. Res. Rev., 13: 279 – 299.

Baurhoo, B., Goldflus, F. and Zhao, X. (2009). Purified cell wall of Saccharomyces cerevisiae increases protection against intestinal pathogens in broiler chickens. International Journal of Poultry Science, 8: 133 – 137.

Behling, R.G. and Wong, A.C.(1994) Competitive exclusion of Salmonella enteritidis in chicks by treatment with a single culture plus dietary lactose. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 22(1): 1 - 9.

Biavati, B. and Mattarelli, P. (2006). The family Bifidobacteriaceae. In: Dworkin, M., Hansen, P.A., Lessel, E.F. (Eds.), The Prokaryotes: Archaea. Bacteria: Firmicutes, Actinomycetes, vol. 3. Springer-Verlag, New York, pp. 322 – 382.

Biggs, P. and Parsons, C.M. (2008). The effects of probiotic-P on growth performance, nutrient digestibilities, and cecal microbial populations in young chicks. Poultry Science, 87: 1796 – 1803.

Biggs, P., Parsons, C.M. and Fahey, G.C.(2007). The effects of several oligosaccharides on growth performance, nutrient digestibilities, and cecal microbial populations in young chicks. Poultry Science, 86: 2327 – 2336.

Bonsu, F. (2009). The effects of DFM on health and growth performance of poultry in a hot humid environment. M.Sc. thesis, Faculty of Agriculture, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana, 126 pp.

Bradley, G.L., Savage, T.F. and Timm, K.I. (1995). The effects of supplementing diets with Saccharomyces cerevisiae var. boulardii on male poult performance and ileal morphology. Poultry Science, 73(11): 1766 - 1770.

Braun, V., Pilsl, H. and Grib, P. (1994). Colicins: structures, modes of action, transfer through membranes, and evolution. Archives of Microbiology, 161(3): 199 - 206.

Breukink, E., Van Heusden, H.E., Vollmerhaus, P.J., Swiezewska, E., Brunner, L., Walker, S., Heck, A.J. and De Kruijff, B. (2003) Lipid II is an intrinsic component of the pore induced by nisin in bacterial membranes. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 278(22):19898 - 19903.

Brisbin, J.T., Zhou, H., Gong, J., Sabour, P., Akbari, M.R., Haghighi, H.R., Yu, H., Clarke, A., Sarson, A.J. and Sharif, S. (2008). Gene expression profiling of chicken lymphoid cells after treatment with *Lactobacillus acidophilus* cellular components. Dev. Comp. Immunol., 32: 563 – 574.

Buck, L. M. and Gilliland, S.E. (1994). Comparisons of freshly isolated strains of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* of human intestinal origin for ability to assimilate cholesterol during growth. J. Dairy Sci., 77: 2925 – 2933.

Callaway, T.R., Edrington, T.S., Anderson, R.C., Harvey, R.B., Genovese, K.J., Kennedy, C.N., Venn, D.W. and Nisbet, D.J. (2008). Probiotics, prebiotics and

competitive exclusion for prophylaxis against bacterial disease. Animal Health Research Reviews, 9: 217 – 225.

Campbell, J.R., Kenealy, M.D. and Campbell, K.L. (2003). Anatomy and Physiology of Farm Animals, In: Animal Science. The Biology, Care and Production of Domestic Animals. 4th Edition. McGraw Hill Company Inc. New York. Pp. 179 - 202.

Casas, I.A., Edens, F.W., Dobrogosz, W.J. and Parkhurst, C.R. (1993) Performance of GAIAfeed and GAIAspr ay: A Lactobacillus reuteri-based probiotic for poultry. In: Jensen JF, Hinton MH, Mulder RWAW, editors. Prevention and Control of Potentially Pathogenic Microorganisms in Poultry and Poultry Meat Products. Proceedings of the 12th FLAIR, No. 6. Probiotics and Pathogenicity. DLO Center for Poultry Research Information Service, Beekbergen, The Netherlands. p. 63 - 71.

Casas, I.A, Edens, F.W. and Dobrogosz, W.J. (1998) Lactobacillus reuteri: an effective probiotic for poultry and other animals. In: Salminen S, von Wright A, editors. Lactic Acid Bacteria Microbiology and Functional Aspects. Marcel Dekker, Inc. New York; p. 475 - 518.

Castagliulo, I., Lacan, T., Nikulassan, S. T. and Pothoulakis, C. (1996). Saccharomyces boulardii protease inhibits clostridium difficile toxin effect in the rat. lleum Infect Immum, 64 (2) : 522 – 523

Catry, B., Laevens, H., Devriese, L. A., Opsomer, G. and De Kruif, A. (2003). Antimicrobial resistance in livestock. J. Vet. Pharmacol. Therap., 26: 81 - 93.

Cervantes, H. M. (2011) Benefits of Antibiotic Use in Animal Agriculture. Poult. Sci., 90(Suppl 1): 27

Chadfield, M.S., Christensen, J.P., Juhl-Hansen, J., Christensen, H. and Bisgaard, M., (2005). Characterization of Enterococcus hirae outbreaks in broiler flocks demonstrating increased mortality because of septicemia and endocarditis and/or altered production parameters. Avian Diseases, 49: 16 - 23.

Chaveerach, P., Lipman, L.J.A. and Vanknapen, F., (2004). Antagonistic activities of several bacteria on in vitro growth of 10 strains of Campylobacter jejuni/coli. InternationalJournal of Food Microbiology, 90: 43 – 50.

Cheesbrough, M. (2001). District Laboratory Practice in Tropical Countries. Cambridge University Press, UK. Chichlowski, M., Croom, J., McBride, B.W., Daniel, L., Davis, G. and Koci, M.D. (2007). Direct-fed microbial PrimaLac and salinomycin modulate whole-body and intestinal oxygen consumption and intestinal mucosal cytokine production in the broiler chick. Poult. Sci., 86: 1100 – 1106.

Choudhari, A., Shinde, S., and Ramteke, B. N. (2008). Prebiotics and probiotics as health promoter. Vet. World, 2: 59 - 61.

Chowdhury, S. R., Sarker, D. K., Chowdhury, S. D., Smith, T. K., Roy, P. K. and Wahid

, M. A. (2005). Effects of dietary tamarind on cholesterol metabolism in laying hens. Poultry Science, 84 (1): 56 - 60.

Collado, M. C. and Sanz, Y. (2007). Quantification of mucosa-adhered microbiota of lambs and calves by the use of culture methods and fluorescent *in situ* hybridization coupled with flow cytometry techniques. Vet Microbiol., 121: 299 - 306.

Collinder, E., Berge, G.N., Cardona, M.E., Norin, E., Stern, S. and Midtvedt, T. (2000). Feed additives to piglets, probiotics or antibiotics. In: Proceedings of the 16th Intl. Pig Veterinary Society Congress, Melbourne, Australia, pp. 257 - 261.

Crawford, J. S. (1979). Probiotics in animal nutrition. Pages 45–55 *in*: Proceedings of Arkansas Nutrition Conference, Fayetteville, AR.

Cromwell, G. L. (1991). Anitmicrobial Agents. In: Swine Nutrition. (Miller, E. R., D. Ullrey, E. and Lewis, A. J., eds.). Butterworth-Heinemann, Boston, pp. 297 - 314.
Cromwell, G. (2002). Why and how antibiotics are used in swine production. Animal Biotechnology, 13: 7 - 27.

Cross, M.L., Mortensen, R.R., Kudsk, J. and Gill, H.S. (2002). Dietary intake of Lactobacillus rhamnosus HNOO1 enhances production of both Th1 and Th2 cytokines in antigen-primed mice. Medical Microbiology and Immunology (Berlin); 191(1): 49 - 53.

Dacie, J.V. and Lewis, L.M. (2000). Practical Haematology, 9th edition. Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh.

Dalloul, R. A., Lillehoj, H.S., Tamim, N.M., Shellem, T.A. and Doerr, J.A. (2003). Induction of local protective immunity to *Eimeria acervulina* by a *Lactobacillus*-based probiotic. Comp. Immunol. Microbiol. Infect. Dis., 28: 351 – 361.

Dalloul, R.A., Lillehoj, H.S., Tamim, N.M., Shellem, T.A. and Doerr, J.A. (2005). Induction of local protective immunity to *Eimeria acervulina* by a *Lactobacillus*-based probiotic. Comp. Immun. Microbiol. Infect. Dis., 28: 351 – 361.

Davis, G.S. and Anderson, K.E., (2002). The effects of feeding the direct-fed microbial, Primalac, on growth parameters and egg production in single comb white leghorn hens. Poultry Science, 81: 755 – 759.

Day, E.J. (1997): Effect of yeast culture on tibia bone in three week old broiler chicks fed graded level of inorganic phosphorus. Res. Bull. Mississipi State University, Stark Villams

Dei, H.K., Esther, O. and Bawa, J. (2010). The efficacy of Rumen '3' Enhancer as Feed Additive for Broiler Chickens. Proceedings of the 30th Biennial Conference of the Ghana Animal Science Association.

Dibner, J. J. and Richards, J. D. (2005). Antibiotic Growth Promoters in Agriculture: History and Mode of Action, Poultry Science, 84: 634 – 643.

Dobrogosz, W.J., Casas, I.A., Pagano, G.A., Talarico, T.L., Sjoferg, B.M. and Karlsson, M. (1989) Lactobacillus reuteri and the enteric microbiota. In: Gruff R, Medtvedt T, Norin E, editors. The Regulatory and Protective Role of the Normal Microflora. MacMillian Press Ltd., London, UK; p. 283 - 292.

Donkoh, A., Attoh-Kotoku, V., Kwame, R. O. and Gascar, R. (2012). Evaluation of nutritional quality of dried cashew nut testa using laboratory rat as a model for pigs. The Scientific World Journal, 12: 1 - 5.

Doyle, M. P. and Erickson, M.C. (2006). Reducing the carriage of foodborne pathogens in livestock and poultry. Poult. Sci., 85: 960 – 973.

Edens, F.W., Parkhurst, C.R., Casas, I.A. and Dobrogosz, W.J. (2003). Principles of exovo competitive exclusion and in ovo administration of Lactobacillus reuteri. Poultry Science, 76(1): 179 - 196.

Edens, F.W., Qureshi, R.A., Parkhurst, C.R., Qureshi, M.A., Havenstein, G.B. and Casas, I.A. (1997b). Characterization of two Escherichia coli isolates associated with poult enteritis and mortality syndrome. Poultry Science, 76(12): 1665 - 1673.

EFSA. (2003). Feed additives-breaking legislation in European Union. Veterinary Science Tomorrow, 23: 81 - 94.

EFSA. (2007a). European Food Safety Authority. Introduction of a Qualified Presumption of Safety (QPS) approach for assessment of selected microorganisms

referred to EFSA Opinion of the Scientific Committee (Question No EFSA-Q-2005-293) Adopted on 19 November 2007. EFSA Journal, 587: 1–16.

Estrada, A., Wilkie, D.C.and Drew, M. (2001). Administration of Bifidobacterium bifidum to chicken broilers reduces the number of carcass condemnation for cellulites at the abattoir. Journal of Applied Poultry Research, 10: 329 – 334.

FAO/WHO. (2001). Working group report on drafting guidelines for the evaluation of probiotics in food. 30 April–1 May, London, UK and Ontario, Canada. FAO, Rome, Italy.

FAO/WHO. (2002). Working group report on drafting guidelines for the evaluation of probiotics in food. 30 April–1 May, London, UK and Ontario, Canada. FAO, Rome, Italy.

Farnell, M. B., Donoghue, A.M., De Los Santos, F.S., Blore, P.J., Hargis, B.M., Tellez, G., and Donoghue, D.J. (2006). Upregulation of oxidative burst and degranulation in chicken heterophils stimulated with probiotic bacteria. Poult. Sci., 85: 1900 – 1906.

Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (1998). Approved Animal Drug List . Drug Information Lab., College of Vet. Medicine, Blacksburg, Virginia. Vol. XII, NO. II.

Fernandez, F., Hinton, M. and Gils, B.V. (2002). Dietary mannan-oligosaccharides and their effect on chicken caecal microflora in relation to Salmonella enteritidis colonization. Avian Pathology, 31(1): 49 - 58.

Fisher, K. and Phillip, P. (2009). The ecology, epidemiology and virulence of Enterococcus. Microbiology, 155: 1749 – 1757.

Fooks, L.J. and Gibson, G.R. (2002). In vitro investigations of the effect of probiotics and prebiotics on selected human intestinal pathogens. FEMS Microbiology Ecology, 39: 67 – 75.

Foulquie Moreno, M.R., Sarantinopoulos, P., Tsakalidou, E. and De Vuysta, L. (2006). The role and application of enterococci in food and health. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 106: 1 - 24.

Francis, C., Janky, D.M., Arafa, A.S., and Harms, R.H. (1978). Interrelationship of *Lactobacillus* and zinc bacitracin in diets of turkey poults. Poultry Sci., 57: 1687 – 1689.

Freter, R., Brickner, H., Botney, M., Cleven, D. and Aranki, A. (1983) Mechanisms that control bacterial populations in continuous-flow culture models of mouse large intestinal flora. Infection and Immunity, 39(2): 676 - 685. Friend, B. A. and Shahani, K. M. (1984). Nutritional and therapeutic aspects of Lactobacilli. J. Appl. Nutr., 36: 125 - 53.

Fritts, C.A., Kersey, J.H., Motl, M.A., Kroger, E.C., Yan, F., Si, J., Jiang, Q., Campos, M.M., Waldroup, A.L. and Waldroup, P.W. (2000) Bacillus subtilis C-3102 (Calsporin) improves live performance and microbiological status of broiler chickens. Journal of Applied Poultry Research, 9(2): 149 - 155.

Fuller, R. (1975). Nature of the determinant responsible for the adhesion of lactobacilli to chicken crop epithelial cells. Journal of General Microbiology, 87(2): 245 - 250.

Fuller, R. (1977). The importance of lactobacilli in maintaining normal microbial balance in the crop. Br. Poult. Sci., 18: 85 – 94.

Fuller, R. (1978) Epithelial attachment and other factors controlling the colonization of the intestine of the gnotobiotic chicken by Lactobacilli. Journal of Applied Bacteriology, 45(4): 389 - 395.

Fuller, R. (1989). Probiotics in man and animals. J. Appl. Bacteriol., 66: 365 – 378.

Genstat Statistical Package (2012). Genstat 12th Edition, Version 12 VSN International Limited, UK.

Ghadban, **G.S. (2002).** Probiotics in broiler production—A review. Arch. Geflugelkd., 66: 49 – 58.

Gil De Los Santos, J. R., Storch, O.B. and Gil-Turnes, C. (2005). *Bacillus cereus* var. *toyoii* and *Saccharomyces boulardii* increased feed efficiency in broilers infected with *Salmonella* Enteritidis. Br. Poult. Sci., 46: 494 – 497.

Gilliland, S. E., Nelson, C.R. and Maxwell, C. (1985). Assimilation of cholesterol by *Lactobacillus acidophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 49: 377 – 381.

Goldin and Gorbach. (1984). Health benefits of probiotics. Br. J. Nutr., 80: S203 - S207.

Goodling, A. C., Cerniglia, G.J. and Herbert, J.A. (1987). Production performance of white leghorn layers fed Lactobacillus fermentation products. Poult. Sci., 66: 480 – 486.

Grunewald, K. K. (1982). Serum cholesterol levels in rats fed skim milk fermented by *Lactobacillus acidophilus*. J. Food Sci., 47: 2078 – 2079.

Guillot, C.C., Bacallao, E.G., Dominguez, M.S.C., Garcia, M.F. and Gutierrez, P.M. (1998) "Effects of Saccharomyces boullardii in children with chronic diarrhea,

especially cases due to giardiasis," Revista Mexicana de Puericultura y Pediatria, 2: 1 - 11.

Gupta, V. and Garg, R. (2009). Probiotics, Indian Journal of Medical Microbiology, 27(3): 202 – 209.

Gusils, C., Gonzalez, S.N., and Oliver, G. (2000). Some probiotic properties of chicken lactobacilli. Canadian Journal of Microbiology, 45(12): 981 - 987.

Haghighi, H.R, Gong, J, Gyles, C.L, Hayes, M.A, Sanei, B., Parvizi, P., Gisavi, H., Chambers, J.R. and Sharif, S. (2005). Modulation of antibody-mediated immune response by probiotics in chickens. Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol., 12: 1387 – 1392.

Haghighi, H.R., Gong, J., Gyles, C.L., Hayes, M.A., Zhou, H., Sanei, B., Chambers, J.R. and Sharif, S. (2006). Probiotics stimulate production of natural antibodies in chickens. Clin. Vaccine Immunol., 13: 975 – 980.

Hammes, W.P. and Hertel, C. (2007). The Genera Lactobacillus and Carnobacterium. In: Dworkin, M., Hansen, P.A., Lessel, E.F. (Eds.), The Prokaryotes: Archaea. Bacteria:Firmicutes, Actinomycetes. Springer-Verlag, New York.

Harrison, V. C. and Peat, G. (1975). Serum cholesterol and bowel flora in the newborn. Am. J. Clin. Nutr., 28: 1351 – 1355.

Higgins, S. E., Higgins, J.P., Wolfenden, A.D., Henderson, S.N., Torres-Rodriguez, G., Tellez, G. and Hargis, B. (2007). Evaluation of a *Lactobacillus*based probiotic culture for the reduction of *Salmonella enteritidis* in neonatal broiler chicks. Poult. Sci., 87: 27 – 31.

Higgins, J.P., Higgins, S.E., Vicente, J.L., Wolfenden, A.D., Tellez, G. and Hargis, B.M. (2007). Temporal effects of lactic acid bacteria probiotic culture on Salmonella in neonatal broilers. Poultry Science, 86: 1662 – 1666.

Higgins, S.E., Higgins, J.P., Wolfenden, A.D., Henderson, S.N., Torres-Rodriguez, A., Tellez, G. and Hargis, B. (2008). Evaluation of a Lactobacillus-based probiotic culture for the reduction of Salmonella enteritidis in neonatal broiler chicks. Poultry Science, 87: 27 – 31.

Hofacre, C.L., Beacorn, I.T., Collett, S. and Mathis, G. (2003). Using competitive exclusion, mannan-oligosaccharide and other intestinal products to control necrotic enteritis. Journal of Applied Poultry Research, 12: 60 – 64.

Holfbrand, A.V. and Petit, J.E. (2000). Essential Haematology, 4th edition. Blackwell Science, Canada.

Holland, R.E., Carson, T.L. and Donham, K.J. (2002). In: Concentrated Animal Feeding Operation Air Quality Study. Iowa State University and The University of Iowa State Group.

Hong, H. A., Duc, L. H. and Cutting, S. M. (2005). The use of bacterial spore formers as probiotics. FEMS Microbiol. Rev., 29: 813 – 835.

Hosoi, T., Ametani, A., Kiuchi, K., and Kaminogawa, S. (2001). Improved growth and viability of lactobacilli in the presence of Bacillus subtillis (natto), catalase, or subtilisin. Canadian Journal of Microbiology, 46(10): 892 - 897.

Huang, M. K., Choi, J.L., Houde, R., Lee, J.W., Lee, B. and Zhao, X. (2004). Effects of lactobacilli and an acidophilic fungus on the production in Nigeria. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 20: 51 – 56.

Humphrey, T. (2006). Are happy chickens safer chickens? Poultry welfare and disease susceptibility. British Poultry Science, 47: 379 – 391.

Humphrey, T., O'Brien, S. and Madsen, M. (2007). Campylobacters as zoonotic pathogens: a food production perspective. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 117: 237 – 257.

Hutjens, M.F. (1991). Feed additives. Vet Clinics North Am. Food Animal Practice, 7(2): 525.

Iglewski, W.J. and Gerhardt, N.B. (1978). Identification of an antibiotic-producing bacterium from human intestinal tract and characterization of its antimicrobial product. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 13(1): 81 - 89.

Islam, M.W., Rahman, M.M., Kabir, S.M.L., Kamruzzaman, S.M. and Islam, M.N. (2004). Effects of probiotics supplementation on growth performance and certain haemato-biochemical parameters in broiler chickens. Bangl. J. Vet. Med., 2: 39–43.

Jain, C. N. (1993). Essentials of Veterinary Haematology. Williams and Wilkins, USA. Pp. 231.

Jenkins, D.J.A., Kendall, C.W.C. and Vuksan, V. (1999). Inulin, oligofructose, and intestinal function. Journal of Nutrition; 129(Supple 7): 1431S - 1433S.

Jernigan, M.A., Miles, R.D. and Arafa, A.S. (1985). Probiotics in poultry nutrition, a review. World's Poultry Science Journal, 41: 99 – 107.

Jin, L. Z., Ho, Y.W., Abdullah, N., Ali, A.M. and Jalaludin, S. (1996b). Antagonistic effects of intestinal *Lactobacillus* isolates on pathogens of chicken. Lett. Appl. Microbiol., 23: 67 – 71. Jin, L. Z., Ho, Y.W., Ali, A.M., Abdullah, N. and Jalaludin, S. (1996c). Effect of adherent *Lactobacillus* spp. on in vitro adherence of salmonellae to the intestinal epithelial cells of chickens. J. Appl. Bacteriol., 81: 201 – 206.

Jin, L. Z., Ho, Y.W., Ali, A.M., Abdullah, N., Ong, B.K. and Jalaludin, S. (1996d). Adhesion of *Lactobacillus* isolates to intestinal epithelial cells of chicken. Lett. Appl. Microbiol., 22: 229 – 232.

Jin, L.Z., Ho, Y.W., Abdullah, N. and Jalaludins, S. (1997). Probiotics in poultry: modes of action. World's Poultry Science Journal, 53: 351 – 368.

Jin, L. Z., Ho, Y.W., Abdullah, N., Kudo, H. and Jalaludin, S. (2008). Studies on the intestinal microflora of chicken under tropical condition. Asian-Australasian J. Anim. Sci., 10: 495 – 504.

Joerger, R.D. (2003). Alternatives to antibiotics: Bacteriocins, antimicrobial peptides and bacteriophages. Poultry Science, 82(4): 640 - 647.

Jonsson, E. and Conway, P. (1992). Probiotics for pigs. In:(Editor: Fuller, R.), Probiotics, the Scientific Basis London, Chapman and Hall, pp. 259 - 316.

Jung, S.J., Houde, R., Baurhoo, B., Zhao, X. and Lee, B.H. (2008). Effects of galactooligosaccharides and a Bifidobacteria lactis-based probiotic strain on the growth performance and fecal microflora of broiler chickens. Poultry Science, 87: 1694 – 1699.

Juskiewicz, J., Jankowski, J., Zdunczyk, Z. and Mikulski, D. (2006). Performance and gastrointestinal tract metabolism of turkeys fed diets with different contents of fructooligosaccharides. Poultry Science, 85: 886 – 891.

Kabir, S. M. L., Rahman, M.M., Rahman, M.B. and Ahmed, S.U. (2004). The dynamics of probiotics on growth performance and immune response in broilers. Int. J. Poult. Sci., 3: 361 – 364.

Kabir, S.M.L., Rahman, M.M., Rahman, M.B., Hosain, M.Z., Akand, M.S.I. and Das S.K. (2005). Viability of probiotics in balancing intestinal flora and effecting histological changes of crop and caecal tissues of broilers. Biotechnology, 4: 325 – 330.

Kabir, S.M.L. (2009), International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 10(8): 3531 - 3546.

Kalavathy, R., Abdullah, N., Jalaludin, S. and Ho, Y.W., (2003). Effects of Lactobacillus cultures on growth performance, abdominal fat deposition, serum lipids and weight of organs of broiler chickens. British Poultry Science, 44: 139 – 144.

Kamra, D.N. and Pathak, N.N. (1996). Nutritional Microbiology of Farm Animals. Vikas Publishing House PVT Ltd., pp. 168 - 169.

Kamruzzaman, S.M., Kabir, S.M.L., Rahman, M.M., Islam, M.W. and Reza, M.A. (2005). Effect of probiotics and antibiotic supplementation on body weight and haemato-biochemical parameters in broilers. Bangl. J. Vet. Med., 3: 100 – 104.

Karaoglu, M. and Durdag, H. (2005). The influence of dietary probiotic (*Saccharomyes cerevisiae*) supplementation and different slaughter age on the performance, slaughter and carcass properties of broilers. Int. J. Poult. Sci., 4: 309 – 316.

Kayser, F.H. (2003). Safety aspects of enterococci from the medical point of view. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 88: 255 – 262.

Kellems, O.R and Church, D.C. (2002). Livestock Feeds and Feeding (5th ed.). Prentice-Hall, New Jersey, pp. 39 - 248.

Khaksefidi, A. and Ghoorchi, T. (2006). Effect of probiotic on performance and immunocompetence in broiler chicks. J. Poult. Sci., 43: 296 – 300.

Klaver, F.A.M. and Van der Meer, R. (1993). The assumed assimilation of cholesterol by lactobacilli and *Bifidobacterium bifidum* is due to their bile salt-deconjugating activity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 59: 1120 – 1124.

Kleessen, B., Elsayed, N.A.A.E., Loehren, U., Schoedl, W. and Krueger, M. (2003). Jerusalem artichokes stimulate growth of boiler chickens and protect them against endotoxins and potential cecal pathogens. Journal of Food Protection, 11: 2171–2175.

Koenen, M. E., Kramer, J., Van Der Hulst, R., Heres, L., Jeurissen, S.H.M. and Boersma, W.J.A. (2004). Immunomodulation by probiotic lactobacilli in layer- and meat-type chickens. Br. Poult. Sci., 45: 355 – 366.

Kopp-Hollihan, L. (2001). Prophylactic and therapeutic uses of probiotics: A review. Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 10(2): 229 - 238.

Kornegay, E.T., Rhein–Welker, T.D., Lindeman, M.D. and Wood, C.M. (1995). Performance and nutrient digestibility in weanling pigs as influenced by yeast culture additions to starter diets containing dried hay or one of two fibre sources. J. Anim. Sci., 73: 1381–1389.

Kralik, G., Milakovic, Z. and Ivankovic, S. (2004). Effect of probiotic supplementation on the performance and intestinal microflora of broilers. Acta Agric. Kapo., 8: 23 – 31.

Kral, I. and Suchy, P. (2000). Haematological studies in adolescent breeding cocks. Acta Veterinaria Brno., 69: 189 – 194.

Kudoh, K., Shimizu, J., Ishiyama, A., Wada, M., Takita, T., Kanke, Y. and Innami, S. (1999). Secretion and excretion of immunoglobulin A to cecum and feces differ with type of indigestible saccharides. Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology, 45(2): 173 - 181.

Kurtoglu, V., Kurtoglu, F., Seker, E., Coskun, B., Balevi, T. and Polat, E.S. (2004). Effect of probiotic supplementation on laying hen diets on yield performance and serum and egg yolk cholesterol. Food Additives and Contaminants, 21: 817 – 823.

Lalev, M., Oblakova, M., Hristakieva, P., Minceva, N. and Ivaniva, I. (2011). Investigation of dietary probiotic effects on productive traits in broiler breeders Archiva Zootechnica, 14(2): 57 - 65.

Lan, P.T., Binhle, T. and Benno, Y. (2003). Impact of two probiotic Lactobacillus strains feeding of fecal lactobacilli and weight gain in chickens. Journal of General and Applied Microbiology, 49(1): 29 - 36.

La Ragione, R.M. and Woodward, M.J. (2003). Competitive exclusion by Bacillus subtilis spores of Salmonella enterica serotype enteritidis and Clostridium perfringens in young chickens. Veterinary Microbiology, 94: 245 – 256.

La Ragione, R.M., Narbad, A., Gasson, M.J. and Woodward, M.J. (2004). In vivo characterization of Lactobacillus johnsonii FI9785 for use as a defined competitive exclusion agent against bacterial pathogens in poultry. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 38: 197 – 205.

Leavis, H.L., Bonten, M.J. and Willems, R.J. (2006). Identification of high-risk enterococcal clonal complexes: global dispersion and antibiotic resistance. Current Opinion in Microbiology, 9: 454 – 460.

Lee, Y.K., Lim, C.Y., Teng, W.L., Ouwehand, A.C., Tuomola, E.M. and Salminen, S. (2000). Quantitative approach in the study of adhesion of lactic acid bacteria to intestinal cells and their competition with enterobacteria. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 66(9): 3692 - 3897.

Lewis, A.R. (2002). CRC Dictionary of Agricultural Sciences. CRC Press. Boca Raton, 630. U.K. 675 pp.

Li, X., Liu, L.Q. and Xu, C.L. (2008). Effects of supplementation of fructooligosaccharide and/or Bacillus subtilis to diets on performance and intestinalmicroflora in broilers. Archiv fürTierzucht, 51: 64 – 70.

Li, L. L., Hou, Z.P., Li, T.J., Wu, G.Y., Huang, R.L., Tang, Z.R., Yang, C.B., Gong, J., Yu, H. and Kong, X.F. (2008). Effects of dietary probiotic supplementation on ileal digestibility of nutrients and growth performance in 1- to 42-day-old broilers. J. Sci. Food Agric., 88: 35 – 42.

Lilly, D. M. and Stilwell, H. (1965). probiotics: growth-promoting factors produced by microorganisms. Science, 147(3659): 747 – 748.

Line, E.J., Bailey, S.J., Cox, N.A., Stern, N.J. and Tompkins, T. (1998). Effect of yeast-supplemented feed on *Salmonella* and *Campylobacter* populations in broilers. Poult. Sci., 77: 405 – 410.

Maassen, C.B., Van Holten, J.C., Balk, F., Heijne den Bak-Glashouwer, M.J., Leer, R., Laman, J.D., Boersma, W.J. and Claassen, E. (1998). Orally administered Lactobacillus strains differentially affect the direction and efficacy of the immune response. Veterinary Quarterly, 20(Supple 3): S81 - S83.

Maiolino, R., Fioretti, A., Menna, L.F. and Meo, C. (1992). Research on the efficiency of probiotics in diets for broiler chickens. Nutr. Abstr. Rev., Series B 62: 482.

Malin, M., Suomalainen, H., Saxelin, M. and Isolauri, E. (1996). Promotion of IgA immune response in patients with Crohn's disease by oral bacteriotherapy with Lactobacillus GG. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism, 40(3): 137 - 145.

Marteau, P. and Rambaud, J.C. (1993). Potential of using lactic acid bacteria for therapy and immunomodulation in man. FEMS Microbiology Review, 12(1-3): 207 - 220.

Maruta, K., Miyazaki, H., Masuda, S., Takahashi, M., Marubashi, T., Tadano, Y. and Takahashi, H. (1996a). Exclusion of intestinal pathogens by continuous feeding with Bacillus subtillis C-3102 and its influence on the intestinal microflora in broilers. Animal Science Technology, 67(1-2): 273 - 280.

Maruta, K., Miyazaki, H., Tadano, Y., Masuda, S., Suzuki, A., Takahashi, H. and Takahashi, M. (1996b). Effects of Bacillus subtilis C-3102 intake on fecal flora of sows and on diarrhea and mortality rate of their piglets. Animal Science Technology, 67(3-4): 403 - 409.
Matthew, A. G., Arnett, D. B., Cullen, P. and Ebner, P. D. (2003). Characterization of resistance patterns and detection of apramycin resistance genes in *Escherichia coli* isolated from swine exposed to various environmental conditions. Int. J. Food Microbio., 89: 11 - 20.

Mathivanan, R. and Kalaiarasi, K. (2007). Panchagavya and *Andrographis paniculata* as alternative to antibiotic growth promoters on haematological, serum biochemical parameters and immune status of broilers. J. Poult. Sci., 44: 198 – 204.

Mathivanan, R. and Edwin, S.C. (2012). Effects of Alternatives to Antibiotic Growth Promoters on Intestinal Content Characteristics, Intestinal Morphology and Gut Flora in Broilers. Wudpecker Journal of Agricultural Research, 1(7): 244 – 249.

Matsuzaki, T. and Chin, J. (2000). Modulating immune responses with probiotic bacteria. Immunol. Cell Biol., 78: 67 – 73.

Maurya, M. S., Singh, R., Pathak, N.N. and Kamra, N.D. (1993). Effects of feeding live yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*) on nutrient digestibility in goats. Proc. 6th Anim. Nutr. Research Workers Conf., pp. 143 - 148.

Maynell, G.G. (1963). Antibacterial mechanisms of the mouse gut. II. The role of Eh and volatile fatty acids in the normal gut. British Journal of Experimental Pathology, 44(2): 209 -221.

McCracken, V.J. and Gaskins, H.R. (1999). Probiotics and the immune system, in: Tannock, G.W. (Ed) Probiotics: A Critical Review, pp. 85 – 111.

McDermott, P. F., Zhao, J.W., Wagner, X., Simjee, D.D., Walker, R.D. and White, D.G. (2002). The food safety perspective of antibiotic resistance. Anim. Biotechnol., 13: 71 – 84.

Mead, G.C. (2000). Prospects for 'competitive exclusion' treatment to control Salmonellas and other foodborne pathogens in poultry. The Veterinary Journal, 159(2): 111 - 123. Metchnikoff, I. (1907). The Prolongation of Life. Optimistic Studies. Butterworth-Heinemann: London.

Midilli, M., Alp, M., Kocabağli, N., Muğlalı, Ö.H., Turan, N., Yılmaz, H. and Çakir, S.(2008). Effects of dietary probiotic and prebiotic supplementation on growth performance and serum IgG concentration of broilers. S. Afr. J. Anim. Sci., 38: 21 – 27.

Mikelsaar, M.E., Turi, M.E., Lencner, H., Kolts, K., Kirch, R. and Lincner, A.A. (1987). Interrelations between mucosal and luminal microflora of gastrointestine. Nahrung, 31(5-6): 449 - 456, 637 - 638.

Miles, R.D. and Bootwalla, S.M. (1991). Direct-Fed Microbials in Animal Production A Review. National Food Ingredient Association; West Des Monies, Iowa, USA. pp. 117 – 132.

Mishra, C. and Lambert, J. (1996). Production of anti-microbial substances by probiotics. Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 5(1): 20 - 24.

Mohan, B., Kadirvel, R., Natarajan, A. and Bhaskaran, M. (1996). Effect of probiotic supplementation on growth, nitrogen utilisation and serum cholesterol in broilers. Br. Poult. Sci., 37: 395 – 401.

Mohnl, M., Acosta Aragon, Y., Acosta Ojeda, A., Rodriguez Sanchez, B. and Pasteiner, S. (2007). Effect of synbiotic feed additive in comparison to antibiotic growth promoter on performance and health status of broilers. Poultry Science 86 (suppl. 1): 217.

Mollenhauer, H. H. (1989). Prevention of Salmonella typhimurium colonization of broilers with D-mannose. Poultry Science b, 68(10): 1357 - 1360.

Monsan, P. and Paul, F. (1995). Oligosaccharide feed additives. In: Wallace RJ, Chesson A, editors. Biotechnology in Animal Feeds and Animal Feeding. VCH, pp. 233 - 245.

Mott, G. E., Moore, R.W., Redmond, H.E. and Reiser, R. (1973). Lowering of serum cholesterol by intestinal bacteria in cholesterol-fed piglets. Lipids, 8: 428 – 431.

Mountzouris, K. C., Tsirtsikos, P., Kalamara, E., Nitsch, S., Schatzmayr, G. and Fegeros. K. (2007). Evaluation of the efficacy of a probiotic containing *Lactobacillus*, *Bifidobacterium*, *Enterococcus*, and *Pediococcus* strains in promoting broiler performance and modulating cecal microflora composition and metabolic activities. Poult. Sci., 86: 309–317.

National Research Council, (1985). Nutrient Requirements of Poultry. 8th rev. ed. National Academic Press, Washington, DC.

Nava, G.M., Bielke, L. R., and Callaway, T. R. and Castaneda, M. P. (2005). Probiotic alternatives to reduce gastrointestinal infections: the poultry experience. Anim. Health Res., 6: 105 - 118.

Nayebpor, M., Farhomand, P. and Hashemi, A. (2007). Effects of different levels of direct fed microbial (*Primalac*) on growth performance and humoral immune response in broiler chickens. J. Anim. Vet., 6: 1308 – 1313.

Neeser, J.R., Granato, D., Rouvet, M., Servin, A., Teneberg, S. and Karlsson, K.A. (2000). Lactobacillus johnsonii La1 shares carbohydrate-binding specificities with several enteropathogenic bacteria. Glycobiology, 10(11): 1193 - 1199.

Newman, M. C. and Scheuren-Portocarrero, S. M. (2005). Multiple antibiotic resistance: what is the cure? In: Biotechnology in the Feed Industry. Nottingham University Press, pp. 201 - 212.

Nisbet, D. (2002). Defined competitive exclusion cultures in the prevention of enteropathogen colonisation in poultry and swine. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek, 81: 481 - 486.

Nurmi, E. and Rantala, M. (1973). New aspects of Salmonella infection in broiler production. Nature, 241(5386): 210 - 211.

O'Dea, E. E., Fasenko, G. M., Allison, G. E., Korver, D. R., Tannock, G.W. and Guan, L. L. (2006). Investigating the effects of commercial probiotics on broiler chick quality and production efficiency. Poultry Science, 85: 1855 – 1863.

Oelschlaeger, T. A. (2010). Mechanisms of probiotic actions—a review, International Journal of Medical Microbiology, 300(1): 57 – 62,

Ohashi, Y., Inoue, R., Tanaka, K., Umesaki, Y. and Ushida, K. (2002). Strain gauge force transducer and its application in a pig model to evaluate the effect of probiotic on colonic motility. Journal of Nutritional Sciences and Vitaminology, 47(5): 351 - 356.

Okai, D. B. (2008). The effects of Direct-Fed Microbials (DFMs) or Mazorite (Maz) and a DFM-Mazorite combination on the growth performance and carcass characteristics of growing pigs. A report submitted to Basic Environmental Systems and Technology (BEST) Inc., Alberta, Canada, pp. 1-9.

Owings, W. J., Reynolds, D. L., Hasiak, R. J. and Ferket, P. R. (1990). Influence of a dietary supplementation with *Streptococcus faecium* M-74 on broiler body weight, feed conversion, carcass characteristics and intestinal microbial colonization. Poult. Sci., 69: 1257 - 1264.

Oyewale, J. O. and Ajibade, H. A. (1990). The osmotic fragility of erythrocytes of turkeys of two age groups Vet. Arhiv., 60: 91 - 100.

Oyofo, B. A., Droleskey, R. E., Norman, J.O., Mollenhauer, H. H., Ziprin, R.L., Corrier, D. E. and DeLoach, J. R. (1989). Inhibition by mannose of in vitro colonization of chicken small intestine by Salmonella typhimurium. Poultry Science, a,b, 68(10): 1351 - 1356. **Oyofo, B. A., DeLoach, J. R., Corrier, D. E., Norman, J. O., Ziprin, R. L. and Mollenhauer, H. H. (1989).** Effect of carbohydrates on Salmonella typhimurium colonization in broiler chickens. Avian Diseases c, 33(3): 531 - 534.

Pampori, Z. A. (2003). Field Cum Laboratory Procedures in Animal Health Care. Delhi-110035, (9): 172 - 173

Panda, A. K., Reddy, M. R., Rama, Rao, S. V. and Praharaj, N. K. (2003). Production performance, serum/yolk cholesterol and immune competence of white Leghorn layers as influenced by dietary supplementation with probiotic. Tropical Animal Health and Production, 35(1): 85 - 94.

Panda, A. K., Rama, Rao, S.S., Raju, M.V.L.N. and Sharma, S.S. (2008). Effect of probiotic (Lactobacillus sporogenes) feeding on egg production and quality, yolk cholesterol and humoral immune response of white leghorn layer breeders. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 88: 43 – 47.

Pandey, R.M. and Upadhyay, S.K. (2012). Food Additive. In: Food Additive, ISBN: 978-953-51-0067-6.

Papatsiros, V. G., Christodoulopoulos, G. and Filippopoulos, L. C. (2012). The use of organic acids in monogastric animals (swine and rabbits). Journal of Cell and Animal Biology, 6(10): 154 - 159.

Parker, R. (1974). Probiotics, the other half of the antibiotic story, 29: 4 - 8.

Parker, M.W., Postma, J.P., Pattus, F, Tucker, A. D. and Tsemoglou, D. (1992). Refined structure of the pore-forming domain of colicin A at 2.4 A resolution. Journal of Molecular Biology, 224(3): 639 - 657.

Parks, C.W., Grimes, J.L., Ferket, P.R., and Fairchild, A.S. (2001). The effect of mannanoligosaccharides, bambermycins, and virginiamycin on performance of large white male market turkeys. Poultry Sci., 80: 718 - 723.

Pascual, M., Hugas, M.A., Badiola, J.I., Monfort, J.M. and Garriga, M. (1999). *Lactobacillus salivarius* CTC2197 prevents *Salmonella enteritidis* colonization in chickens. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 65: 4981 – 4986.

Patterson, J. A. and Burkholder, K. M. (2003). Application of prebiotics and probiotics in poultry production. Poult. Sci., 82: 627 – 631.

Pavlak, M., Vlahovic, K., Jarcic, J., Dorc, A. and Zupancic, Z. (2005). Age, sexual and differences of haematological values and antibody status to *Chlamydophila* sp. in feral and racing pigeons (*Columba liviaforma Domestica*) from an urban environment (Zagreb, Croatia). Eur. J. Wildlife Res., 51: 271 - 276.

Pedroso, A.A., Moraes, V.M.B. and Ariki, J. (1999). Effects of protein and probiotic (Bacillus subtilis) levels in pullets and laying hen diets. Brazilian Journal of Poultry Science, 1(1): 49 - 54.

Perdigón, G., Alvarez, S., Rachid, M., Agûero, G. and Gobbato, N. (1995). Immune system stimulation by probiotics. Journal of Dairy Science, 78(7): 1597 - 1606.

Piccione, G., Assenza, A. and Fazio, F. (2001). Different periodicities of some haematological parameters in exercise-loaded athletic horses and sedentary horses.

Journal of Equine Science, 12: 17 – 23.

Piccione, G., Fazio, F., Giudice, E., Grasso, F. and Morgante, M. (2005). Nycthemeral change of some haematological parameters in horses. Journal of Applied Biomedicals, 3: 123 - 128.

Pinchasov, J. and Noy, Y. (1993). Comparison of post-hatch holding time and subsequent early performance of broiler chicks and turkey poults. British Poultry Science, 34: 111 – 120.

Piva, A. (1998). Non-conventional feed additives. Journal of Animal and Feed Science; 7(Supple 1): 143 - 154.

Plail, R. (2006). The Innovative Power of Probiotics. Poultry International, pp. 34 - 36.

Pollmann, D. S., Danielson, D. M., Wren, W. V. and DeoJr. E. R. (1980). Influence of lactobacillus acidophilus on gnotobiotic and conventional pigs J. of Animal Science (51): 629 - 633.

Rada, V. and Rychly, I. (1995). The effect of Lactobaccilus Salivarius administration on coliforms and enterococci in the crop and ceca of chicken broilers. Vet. Med., 40: 311 - 315.

Rehman, H. U., Vahjen, W., Awad, .W. and Zentek, J. (2007). Indigenous bacteria and bacterial metabolic products in the gastrointestinal tract of broiler chickens. Arch. Anim. Nutr., 61: 319 – 335.

Revolledo, L., Ferreira, C.S.A. and Ferreira, A.J.P. (2009). Prevention of Salmonella typhimurium colonization and organ invasion by combination treatment in broiler chicks. Poultry Science, 88: 734 – 743

Rodrigues, A.C., Cara, D.C., Fretez, S.H., Cunha, F.Q., Vieira, E.C., Nicoli, J.R. and Vieira, L.Q. (2001). Saccharomyces boulardii stimulates sIgA production and

phagocytic system of gnotobiotic mice. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 89(3): 404 - 414.

Rolfe, R.D. (1991). Population dynamics of the intestinal tract. In: Blankenship LC, editor. Colonization Control of Human Bacterial Enteropathogens in Poultry. Academic Press, Inc. San Diego, CA USA, pp. 59 - 75.

Rolf, R.E. (2000). The role of probiotic cultures in the control of gastrointestinal health. J. Nutr., 130(2): 396 - 402.

Rosenfeldt, V., Benfeldt, E., Nielsen, S.D., Michaelsen, K.F., Jeppesen, D.L. and Valerius, N.H. (2003). Effect of probiotic Lactobacillus strains in chidren with atopic dermatitis. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 111: 389 – 395.

Salminen, S., Deighton, M.A., Benno, Y. and Gorbach, S.L. (1998). Lactic acid bacteria in health and disease, in: Salminen, S. & Von Wright, A. (Eds) *Lactic Acid Bacteria:* Microbiology and Functional Aspects, 2: 211 – 254.

Sanders, M.E., (1999). Probiotics. Food Technology, 53(1): 67 - 77.

Sanders, M.E., Morelli, L. and Tompkins, T.A. (2003). Sporeformers as human probiotics: Bacillus, Sporolactobacillus, and Brevibacillus. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 2: 101 – 110.

Sanni, A. A., Oyedokun, O. R. and Alaka, O. O. (2000). Preliminary observations on diurnal rhythm inthe haematological parameters of male African giant rats (*Cricetomys gambianus*, Waterhouse). African Journal of Biomedical Research, 3: 117–120.

Santin, E., Maiorka, A., Macari, M. and Grecco, M. (2001). Performance and intestinal mucosa development of broiler chichens fed diets containing probiotics, 4: 111 - 113

Santos, A. A., Ferket, P. R., Grimes, J. L. and Santos, F. B. O. (2005). Reduction of intestinal *Salmonella spp.* colonization in turkeys by dietary wheat, triticale and enzyme supplementation. Southern Poultry Science Society 25th Annual Meeting, Atlanta, GA. Pp. 132 - 141.

Sarkar, S., Yadav, P., Trivedi, R., Bansal, A. K. and Bhatnagar, D. (1996). Cadmium-induced lipid peroxidation and status of the antioxidant system in rat tissues. Journal of Trace Element and Medical Biology, 9: 144 - 149.

Sarra, P.G., Morelli, L. and Bottazzi, V. (1992). The lactic microflora of fowl. In Wood BJB, editor. The Lactic Acid Bacteria. vol. 1, The Lactic Acid Bacteria in Health and Disease. Elsevier, pp. 3 - 19.

Savage, D.C. (1997). Microbial ecology of the gastrointestinal tract. Annual Review of Microbiology, 31: 107 - 133.

Sazawal, S., Hiremath, G., Dhingra, U., Malik, P., Deb, S. and Black, R.E. (2006). Efficacy of probiotics in prevention of acute diarrhoea: a meta-analysis of masked, randomised, placebo-controlled trials. Lancet Infectious Diseases, 6: 374 – 382.

SCAN. (2000). Report of the scientific committee on animal nutrition on the assessment under directive 87/153/EEC of the efficacy of microorganism used as feed additives. Scientific Committee of Animal Nutrition, Brussels, Belgium.

Schnappinger, D. and Hillen, W. (1996). Tetracyclines: antibiotic action, uptake, and resistance mechanisms. Arch. Microbiol., 165: 359 - 369.

Schneitz, C. (2005). Competitive exclusion in poultry—30 years of research. Food Control, 16: 657 – 667.

Shirkey, T. W., Siggers, R. H., Goldade, B. G., Marshall, J. K., Drew, M. D., Laarveld, B. and Van Kessel, A. G. (2006). Effects of commensal bacteria on intestinal morphology and expression of proinflammatory cytokines in the gnotobiotic pig. Exp. Biol. Med., 231: 1333 - 1345.

Shryock, T. R. (2011). Global Interventions on Antimicrobial Use in Animal Feeds. Poult. Sci., 90(1): 27.

Siggers, R.H., Thymann, T., Siggers, J.L., Schmidt, M., Hansen, A.K. and Sangilda, P.T. (2007). Bacterial colonization affects early organ and gastrointestinal growth in the neonate. Livestock Science, 109: 14 – 18.

Simmering, R. and Blaut, M. (2001). Pro- and pre-biotics- the tasty guardian angels? Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 55(1): 19 - 28.

Sims, M.D., Dawson, K.A., Newman, K.E., Spring, P. and Hooge, D.M. (2004). Effects of dietary mannanoligosaccharide, bacitracin methylene disalicylate, or both on the liveperformance and intestinal microbiology of turkeys. Poultry Science, 83: 1148 – 1154.

Snel, J., Harmsen, H. J. M., Van der Wielen, P. W. J. J. and Williams, B.A. (2002). Dietary strategies to influence the gastro-intestinal microflora of young animals, and its potential to improve intestinal health. Pages 37–69 in Nutrition and Health of the Gastrointestinal Tract. M. C. Blok, H. A. Vahl, L. De Lange, A. E. Van de Braak, G. Hemke, and M. Hessing, ed. Wageningen Academic Publishers, the Netherlands.

Soerjadi, A.S., Rufner, R., Snoeyenbos, G.H. and Weinack, O.M. (1982). Adherence of salmonella and native gut microflora to the gastrointestinal mucosa of chicks. Avian Diseases, 26(2): 576 - 584.

Spring, P. and Privulescu, M. (1998). Mannanoligosaccharide: Its logical roles as a natural feed additive for piglets. In: Lyons TP, Jacques KA, editors. Biotechnology in the Feed Industry. Nottingham University Press, Nottingham, U. K, pp. 553 - 561.

Spring, P., Wenk, C., Dawson, K.A. and Newman, K.E. (2000). The effect of dietary mannonoligosaccharides on cecal parameters and the concentrations of enteric bacteria in the ceca of Salmonella-challenged broiler chicks. Poultry Science, 79(2): 205 - 211.

Stanczuk, J., Zdunczyk, Z., Juskiewicz, J. and Jankowski, J. (2005). Indices of response of young turkeys to diets containing mannanoligosaccharide or inulin. Veterinary Zootechnic, 31: 98 – 101.

Stavric, S. and Kornegay, E.T. (1995). Microbial probiotics for pigs and poultry. In: Wallace RJ, Chesson A, editors. Biotechnology in Animal Feeds and Animal Feeding. VCH, New York, pp. 205 - 231.

Stephany, R. W. (2010). Hormonal growth promoting agents in food producing animals. In: Doping in Sports. Hand Book of Experimental Pharmacology (Eds. Thieme, D and Hemmersbach P.). Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg. Pp. 355-367. Available at DOI 10:1007/978-3-540-79088-4-16.

Sturkie, P. D. (1965). Avian Physiology, 2nd Edn., Comstock Publishing Associates, Cornell University Press, New York, Pp. 766.

Sun, X., McElroy, A., Webb, J. R. K. E., Sefton, A.E. and Novak, C. (2005).
Broiler performance and intestinal alterations when fed drug-free diets. Poult. Sci.,
84: 1294 – 1302.

Swanson, K.S., Grieshop, C.M., Flickinger, E.A., Bauer, L.L., Healy, H.P., Dawson, K.A., Merchen, N.R. and Fahey Jr. G.C. (2002). Supplemental fructooligosaccharides and mannanoligosaccharides influence immune function, ileal and total tract nutrient digestibilities, microbial populations and concentrations of protein catabolites in large bowel of dogs. Journal of Nutrition, 132(5): 980 - 989.

Talarico, T.L., Casas, I.A., Chung, T.C. and Dobrogosz, W.J. (1988). Production and isolation of reuterin, a growth inhibitor produced by Lactobacillus reuteri. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 32(12): 1854 - 1858.

Talarico, T.L. and Dobrogosz, W.J. (1989). Chemical characterization of an antimicrobial substance produced by Lactobacillus reuteri. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 33(5): 674 - 679.

Talarico, T.L and Dobrogosz, W.J. (1990). Purification and characterization of glycerol dehydratase from Lactobacillus reuteri. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 56(3): 1195 - 1197.

Teo, A. Y. and Tan, H.M. (2007). Evaluation of the performance and intestinal gut microflora of broilers fed on corn-soy diets supplemented with *Bacillus subtilis* PB6 (CloSTAT). J. Appl. Poult. Res., 16: 296 – 303.

Thayer, R.H. and Jackson, C.D. (1975). Improving phytase phosphorus utilization by poultry with live yeast culture. Res. Reproduction M.P.1033, Oklahoma Agriculture Expt. Station, pp. 131-139.

Thitaram, S.N., Chung, C.H., Day, D.F., Hinton, A., Bailey, J.S. and Siragusa, G.R. (2005). Isomaltooligosaccharide increases cecal Bifidobacterium population in young broiler chickens. Poultry Science, 84: 998 – 1003.

Timmerman, H.M., Koning, C.J., Mulder, L., Rombouts, F.M. and Beynen, A.C. (2004). Monostrain, multistrain and multispecies probiotics—a comparison of functionality and efficacy. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 96: 219 – 233. Timmerman, H.M., Veldman, A., Van den Elsen, E., Rombouts, F.M. and Beynen, A.C. (2006). Mortality and growth performance of broilers given drinking water supplemented with chicken-specific probiotics. Poultry Science, 85: 1383 – 1388.

Torres-Rodriguez, A., Donoghue, A.M., Donoghue, D.J., Barton, J.T., Tellez, G. and Hargis, B.M. (2007). Performance and condemnation rate analysis of commercial turkey flocks treated with a *Lactobacillus* spp.-based probiotic. Poult. Sci., 86: 444 – 446.

Tortuero, F., Brenes, A. and Rioperez, J. (1975). The influence of intestinal (cecal) flora on serum and egg yolk cholesterol levels in laying hens. Poultry Sci., 54: 1935 – 1938.

Tortuero, F. and Fernandez, E. (1995). Effect of inclusion of microbial culture in barley-based diets fed to laying hens. Anim. Feed. Sci. Tec., 53: 255 – 265.

Van den Bogaard, A. E. and Stobberingh, E.E. (2000). Epidemiology of resistance to antibiotics. Links between animals and humans. Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents, 14: 327 – 335.

Van der Aa Kühle, A. and Jespersen, L. (2003). The taxonomic position of Saccharomyces boulardii as evaluated by sequence analysis of the D1/D2 domain of 26S rDNA, the ITS1-5.8S rDNA-ITS2 region and the mitochondrial cytochrome-c oxidase II gene. Systematic and Applied Microbiology, 26: 564 – 571.

Van Immerseel, F., De Buck, J., Pasmans, F., Huyghebaert, G., Haesebrouck, F. and Ducatelle, R. (2004). Clostridium perfringens in poultry: an emerging threat for animal and public health. Avian Pathology, 33: 537 – 549.

Vesterlund, S., Vankerckhoven, V., Saxelin, M., Goossens, H., Salminen, S. and Ouwehand, A.C. (2007). Safety assessment of Lactobacillus strains: presence of putative risk factors infaecal, blood and probiotic isolates. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 116: 325 – 331.

Vicente, J. L., Avina, L., Torres-Rodriguez, A., Hargis, B. and Tellez, G. (2007). Effect of a *Lactobacillus* spp.-based probiotic culture product on broiler chicks performance under commercial conditions. Int. J. Poult. Sci., 6: 154 – 156.

Vicente, J., Wolfenden, A., Torres-Rodriguez, A., Higgins, S., Tellez, G. and Hargis, B. (2008). Effect of a Lactobacillus species-based probiotic and dietary lactose prebiotic on turkey poultry performance with or without Salmonella enteritidis challenge. Journal of Applied Poultry Research, 16: 361 – 364.

Vila, B., Fontgibell, A., Badiola, I., Esteve-Garcia, E., Jiménez, G., Castillo, M. and Brufau, J. (2009). Reduction of Salmonella enterica var. enteritidis colonization and invasion by Bacillus cereus var. toyoi inclusion in poultry feeds. Poultry Science, 88: 975–979.

Viola, C. and DeVincent, S. J. (2006). Overview of issues pertaining to the manufacture, distribution, and use of antimicrobials in animals and other information relevant to animal antimicrobial use; data collection in the United States. Prev. Vet. Med., 73: 111 - 131.

Vondruskova, H., Slamova, R., Trckova, M., Zraly, Z. and Pavlik, I. (2010). Alternatives to antibiotic growth promoters in prevention of diarrhoea in weaned piglets: A review. *Veterinarni Medicina*, 55 (5): 199 – 224. Watkins, B. A. and Kratzer, F.H. (1983). Effect of oral dosing of *Lactobacillus* strains on gut colonization and liver biotin in broiler chicks. Poultry Sci., 62: 2088 – 2094.

Wenk, C. (2000). Recent advances in animal feed additives such as metabolic modifier, antimicrobial agents, probiotics, enzymes and available minerals (Review). Asian-Australian Journal Animal Science, 13: 86 - 95.

Williams, E., Stimpson, J. and Wang, D. (2008). Clinical trial: a multistrain probiotic preparation significantly reduces symptoms of irritable bowel syndrome in a double-blind placebo-controlled study. Aliment. Pharmacol. Ther., 29 (1): 97 - 103.

Willis, W. L., Isikhuemhen, O.S. and Ibrahim, S.A. (2007). Performance assessment of broiler chickens given mushroom extract alone or in combination with probiotics. Poult. Sci., 86: 1856 – 1860.

Willis, W.L. and Reid, L. (2008). Investigating the effects of dietary probiotic feeding regimens on broiler chicken production and Campylobacter jejuni presence. Poultry Science, 87: 606 – 611.

Windisch, W., Schedle, K., Plitzner, C. and Kroismayr, A. (2008). Use of Phytogenic Products as Feed Additives for Swine and Poultry J. Anim. Sci., 86: 140–148

Witte, W. (1997). Impact of antibiotic use in animal feeding on resistance of bacterial pathogens in humans (review). Ciba Foundation Symposium, 207: 61 - 71.

Xu, Z.R., Hu, C.H., Xia, M.S., Zhan, X.A. and Wang, M.Q. (2003). Effects of dietary fructooligosaccharide on digestive enzyme activities, intestinal microflora and morphology of male broilers. Poultry Science, 82: 1030 – 1036

Yaman, H., Ulukanli, Z., Elmali, M. and Unal, Y. (2006). The effect of a fermented probiotic, the kefir, on intestinal flora of poultry domesticated geese (*Anser anser*) Revue. Méd. Vét.,157: 379 – 386.

Yang, Y., Iji, P.A. and Choct, M. (2009). Dietary modulation of gut microflora in broiler chickens: a review of the role of six kinds of alternatives to in-feed antibiotics. World's Poultry Science Journal, 65: 97 - 114.

Yeo, J. and Kim, K. (1997). Effect of feeding diets containing an antibiotic, a probiotic, or Yucca extract on growth and intestinal urease activity in broiler chicks. Poultry Sci., 76: 381 – 385.

Yu, B., Liu, J.R., Hsiao, F.S. and Chiou, P.W.S. (2008). Evaluation of *Lactobacillus reuteri* Pg4 strain expressing heterologous.

Zhang, W. F., Li, D. F., Lu, W. Q. and Yi, G. F. (2003). Effects of Isomalto-Oligosaccharides on Broiler Performance and Intestinal Microflora. Poultry Science, 82: 657 - 663.

Zulkifli, I., Abdullah, N., Azrin, N.M. and Ho, Y.W. (2000). Growth performance and immune response of two commercial broiler strains fed diets containing *Lactobacillus* cultures and oxytetracycline under heat stress conditions. Br. Poult. Sci., 41: 593 - 597.



APPENDICES

APPENDIX 1: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE (ANOVA) TABLES

EXPERIMENT ONE

TABLE 1: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR FEED INTAKE

Source of variation TRT Residual Total TABLE 2: ANALYSIS OF V	d.f. 3 12 15 VARIAN	s.s. 0.098275 0.077900 0.176175 NCE FOR FIN	m.s. 0.032758 0.006492	v.r. 5.05 EIGHT	F pr. 0.017
Source of variation TRT Residual Total	d.f. 3 12 15	s.s. 0.045169 0.028725 0.073894	m.s. 0.015056 0.002394	v.r. 6.29	F pr. 0.008
TABLE 3: ANALYSIS OF	ARIAN	NCE FOR TO	TAL WEIGHT	GAIN	
Source of variation TRT Residual Total	d.f. 3 12 15	s.s. 0.0151687 0.0084750 0.0236437	m.s. 0.0050562 0.0007063	v.r. 7.16	F pr. 0.005
TABLE 4: ANALYSIS OF	ARIAN	NCE FOR FE	ED CONVERS	<u>ION EF</u>	FICIENCY
Company of the second second	12	22		7	
TRT Residual Total	s.s. 3 12 15	m.s. V.f. 0.024019 0.031075 0.055094	P pr. 0.008006 0.002590	3.09	0.068
TABLE 5: ANALYSIS OF V	ARIAN	NCE FOR WE	<u>3C</u>		
Source of variation TRT Residual Total	d.f. 3 12 15	s.s. 0.005769 0.037525 0.043294	m.s. 0.001923 0.003127	v.r. 0.61	F pr. 0.618
TABLE 6: ANALYSIS OF	ARIAN	NCE FOR RB	<u>C</u>		
Source of variation TRT	d.f. 3	s.s. 0.002919	m.s. 0.000973	v.r. 0.44	F pr. 0.730

Residual	12	0.026625	0.002219
Total	15	0.029544	

TABLE 7: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR LDL

Source of variation	d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v.r.	F pr.
TRT	3	0.046525	0.015508	2.13	0.150
Residual	12	0.087450	0.007287		
Total	15	0.133975			

TABLE 8: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR HDL

Source of variation	d.f.	s.s. m.s.	v. r .	F pr.
TRT	3	0.0017000 0.0005667	0.70	0.569
Residual	12	0.0097000 0.0008083		
Total	15	0.0114000		

TABLE 9: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR E. Coli

Source of variation	d.f.	s.s. 0.06570	m.s. 0.02190	v.r. 0.99	F pr. 0.430
Residual	12	0.26510	0.02209		
Total	15	0.33080	2		

TABLE 10: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR ENTEROCOCCI

			7 1 1		
Source of variation	d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v. r .	F pr.
TRT	3	0.04265	0.01422	1.30	0.320
Residual	12	0.13125	0.01094		
Total	15	0.17390			
		7777			

TABLE 11: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR SALMONELLA	_

Source of variation	d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v.r.	F pr.
TRT	3	0.47602	0.15867	3.42	0.053
Residual	12	0.55672	0.04639		
Total	15	1.03274	1		

EXPERIMENT TWO

TABLE 1: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR FEED INTAKE

Source of variation	d.f.	s.s. 3	m.s. v.r.	F pr.	766	0.006
IKI Dosiduol		12	0.038723	0.019373	2.00	0.090
Total		12	0.088430 0.147175	0.007371		
TABLE 2. ANALVS	IS OF V	IJ JARIAN	VCE FOR FIL		/FIGHT	
IADLE 2. ANAL IS	15 01			AL DOD I W		
Source of variation	df	\$ \$	ms vr	Fpr		
TRT	u	3	0.03523	0.01174	1 1 5	0 368
Residual		12	0.12235	0.01020	1110	0.200
Total		15	0.15757			
		ΚT				
			NU			
TABLE 3: ANALYS	IS OF V	ARIA	NCE FOR TC	TAL WEIGH	<u>I GAIN</u>	
C		1.6				D
Source of Variation		0.I. 2	S.S.	m.s.	V.r.	F pr.
IKI Decidual		3 10	0.015525	0.005175	1.19	0.354
Total		12	0.052030	0.004558		
Total		15	0.007373			
TABLE 4: ANALYS	IS OF V	ARIAN	NCE FOR FE	ED CONVER	SION EF	FICIENCY
				1	2	
Source of variation	9	d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v.r.	F pr.
TRT		3	0.0624687	0.0208229	21.97	<.001
Residual	X	12	0.0113750	0.0009479		
Total	100	15	0.0738437			
()	KI	alin		1-1		
TABLE 5: ANALYS	IS OF V	VARIAN	NCE FOR WI	BC		
		10			_	-
Source of variation		d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v.r.	F pr.
TRT		3	0.026500	0.008833	6.42	0.008
Residual	0	12	0.016500	0.001375		
Total	27	2 15	0.043000	BAY		
	Z	VJS.	ANE NO	5		
TABLE 6: ANALYS	IS OF V	ARIAN	NCE FOR RE	BC		
Source of variation	d.f.	s.s.	m.s. v.r.	F pr.		
TRT		3	0.011269	0.003756	0.40	0.756
Residual		12	0.112875	0.009406		
Total		15	0.124144			

TABLE 7: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR LDL

Source of variation	d.f.	s.s.	m.s. v.r.	F pr.		
TRT		3	0.029619	0.009873	1.24	0.338
Residual		12	0.095375	0.007948		
Total		15	0.124994			

TABLE 8: ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR HDL

Source of variation	d.f.	S.S.	m.s.	v.r.	F pr.
TRT	3	0.007650	0.002550	1.05	0.406
Residual	12	0.029150	0.002429		
Total	15	0.036800	ST		
TABLE 9: ANALYSIS OF	VARIAN	CE FOR E. O	<u>Coli</u>		
Source of variation TRT Residual Total	d.f. 3 12 15	s.s. 0.795319 0.089975 0.885294	m.s. 0.265106 0.007498	v.r. 35.36	F pr. <.001
LANKIN CONTRACT		NE NO	BAOMEN	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	